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CHAIR PONTANILLA: . . . (gavel). .. Good afternoon. The Housing and Human
Services Committee meeting is now in order. At this time I'd like to introduce the
Committee Members. Vice-Chair is Michael Molina. Members of the Committee
is Danny Mateo, Jo Anne Johnson, and Robert Carroll. And as far as the Council
Staff, we have Shelly Espeleta as well as Clarita Balala and David Raatz. And
from the Administration, Alice Lee, who is the Director of Housing and Human
Services, and Ed Kushi, Corporation Counsel.

ITEM NO.7: SUBSTANCE ABUSE IN MAUl COUNTY

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, we do have two items on the agenda today, HHS-7,
as well as HHS-3. But before we start into the first item on agenda, which is
HHS-7, we'll take public testimony. For those people that are testifying, you do
have three minutes to testify, one minute to conclude, or after the first three
minutes you can come back for another three minutes after everybody else has
concluded their testimony. At this time, I'd like to have everyone turn their pager
or cell phone to the silent mode or turn it off. And with that we'll start public
testimony. And our first testifier is Thelma Akita-Kealoha .
. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..

MS. AKIT A-KEALOHA: Hello. My name is Thelma Akita-Kealoha. I, I wasn't expecting
to testify first. So, I'm a little taken aback. I am here on behalf of Lynn McNeff
who's the Director for M.E.O. Head Start. She's on Oahu so she couldn't be
herself so she asked me if I could fill in for her. I'm not sure I cQuld do quite as
good a job as she can, but I'll try my best. I wanted to thank you, the County, the
Department of Human Concerns, for some funding that we have received.
Especially Alice, Rudy, and Terry Lock for working with us on this Free To Be
Project. This project is an outcome of our Free To Grow Program, which is
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funded through Robert Wood Johnson and Doris Duke Charities. Free To Grow
is a substance abuse and child abuse prevention program that provides family
and community strengthening. And we've been doing this program for about
three years now. And through this program, we have provided intensive case
management for our Head Start families that live in the Wailuku area. And we've
also been working a lot with the housing community, especially Kahekili Terrace,
Piihana, Makani Kai Hale, and also the affordable housing, Hale Makana. And
Kahekili Terrace is probably the best known because they've been the most
visible and the most vocal so we've been working with them on the resident
patrols. We're real thankful to the Mayor's Fund for giving us some funding for
equipment. And we just held a sign waiving, an anti-drug sign waiving, and we
saw Joe there. And we thanked him for, for coming out. We had about 50
people there. It was residents, their children, and Drug Court participants. It was
great. We were waiving, they were cheering, they were whistling, people were
honking their horns. It was, it was really neat to see, very uplifting.
Free To Be is an early childhood substance abuse prevention project. This is a
brand new project. And we're partnering with the County of Maui and the
Homeless Resource Center, Ka Hale A Ke Ola, and M.E.O. Head Start, and Free
To Grow. And this early childhood substance abuse prevention program will help
establish a quality child care program in the shelter for children starting with
children's who are up to three. Eventually they're gonna go up to eight years of
age, but this is for families with children in the beginnings, zero to three. And
they will provide parent education. They're going to link and strengthen families,
allow positive parent interaction, and they're gonna supervise parent interaction
time with both the parents and children with the staff there so they can provide
them support.
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MS. AKITA-KEALOHA: They can provide mentoring. I'm sorry I'm taking too long. I
better hurry up and talk fast. Okay. Also the parents will be encouraged to
create a literacy based resource that will help reinforce the positive parenting.
And I think one of the things we had talked about is having them come up with
some kind curriculum that really help them that they feel will help other parents.
So, they're gonna build, help build this curriculum as well - - the parents. And
these opportunities will assist families in promoting children's learning and
development, strengthen the relationship between parent and child, help parents
carry out their role as the child's first teacher, and also besides reinforcing
positive parenting, child development, substance abuse education, and
prevention. I think those are the big things. So, I thank you very much for letting
me speak.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Thelma. Members, are there any questions for
Thelma? If not, Thelma, thank you again. The second person that signed up to
testify is Doug McNish.
MR. McNISH: Thank you. But Council not only three minutes would just be impossible
for me stay within, but since my voice is gone I'll be lucky to make it. Well ...
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Since you're the last testifier, I'll give you that six minutes.
MR. McNISH: Oh, okay. Well maybe I'll take it then. I'm here basically to express my
appreciation to the County for some funding they've made through grants to
establish a Family Drug Court here in MauL And I can report that, that the
project has been pretty successful. Through some funding that was made
available through the Department of Housing and Human Concerns, we've
gathered community members over practically a year's time. I think in creating
what has turned out to be definitely the most innovative and comprehensive drug
court in the State. It's close to being operational. It's now in the process where
the Judiciary has taken over sending out R.F.P's, which have just come in, and,
and some of the innovation is very clear if you look at those R.F.P.'s. There's
never really been a, such a comprehensive drug equipment, a drug treatment
regiment as provided in these, what these treatment providers have come
together, many of them actually joining together, and submitting a single
proposal, and so forth. It's really quite interesting to read those proposals. This
Drug Court is going to provide services to a whole range of Family Court clients
from not only juveniles to Child Protective Service cases, even abuse, and even
some divorce cases. So, we'll have a whole smattering of, of clients that come
on, in the Family Court, and also it's done in various levels. A couple of the
levels are for juveniles or because of some County funding are there that even
before kids get into the Court system. In other words, it will allow parents to have
their kids drug tested and try to do some interventions that involve parents rather
than the government getting involved with them. And this funding has also
allowed us to do training for a huge number of people on MauL And the. .. with
probation officers, CPS workers, we brought somebody from the mainland to do
four days of training, and motivational interviewing, and strength base services,
which is sort of a, a methodology used by Drug Court's quite successfully. So,
without this funding this whole project really would probably still be somewhere
on somebody's back burner, but it was through the County efforts that thing got
off the ground. And we're really very close to implementation. So, and a lot of it
was Alice Lee's doing, I will say. So, thank you. Did I take my six minutes?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, you can.
MR. McNISH: Okay.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Just go a head.
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MR. McNISH: Any questions?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Ah, thank you, Bob. Ah, Doug. Members, any questions for Mr.
McNish? Thank you very much. Members, although we had only two testifiers
signed up today, are there any members out in the audience that want to testify?
Please come forward.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... (inaudible) ...
CHAIR PONTANILLA:
presentation.

You, you gonna be on a panel like where you do your

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: We're on the agenda ...
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, you're on the agenda. Aloha House, Malama Recovery,
as well as, Community Clinic of Maui, MCC ... MCCC, and Ice Breakers. I'm
sorry for the noise. We do have construction going outside of the building here.
We're trying to repair this building. So, if you need, you need to talk loud so, you
know, all of us in here can hear what you have to say. Okay, we do have
testifying Verdine Kong.
MS. KONG: Thank you. Aloha, my name is Verdine Kong and I'm the Director for
M.E.O's BEST Program. BEST is an acronym for being empowered and safe
together. And right now we operate, most of clients are presently in MCCC, Maui
Community Correctional Center. And I must tell you that the treatment funds that
have been provided for our clients through the Maui Drug Court's Program in
Dorms 3 and 5 have been so effective because the clients that we work with that
have the benefit of going through Drug Court, and going through treatment in
Dorms 3 and 5, seem to be more responsive to our programs. And I believe that
as a result when they come out of custody, they're going to be better citizens,
more contributing to the community, less likely to re-offend, and our communities
will be much safer. You're treating parents, and the study that we did, a random
sampling study that we did at MCCC last year, indicated that for each parent
there are three children. That represents three children out, outside of custody,
waiting for their parent to return home. So, I just want to urge you to continue to
support programs like Maui Drug Court, and other treatment services providers,
because when you're supporting those kinds of programs, you're actually not
only saving a parent, you're saving a family. And I really appreciate the funds
that the County has given us through the Department of Housing and Human
Concerns to support the treatment of these individuals that are coming back in,
into our community. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Verdine. Any questions for testifier? If not, thank
you again.
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MS. KONG: Thanks.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: There are no other testifiers that would like to come forward.
Members, if there's no objections, I'd like to close public testimony .
• • •END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY• .•

COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. This afternoon, we do have, as I said earlier, two
items on the agenda, HHS-7, which is a substance abuse in Maui County. And
this is a result of County Communication No. 03-234.
And with us this
afternoon, we do have four organizations that will do some presentation in
regards to the, the programs that they have in regards to sUbstance abuse. And
at this time, I'd like to call on the first group. And, and Jud Cunningham from
Aloha House and Malama Recovery. And Jud, if you can introduce the people
from your organization.
MR. CUNNINGHAM: Chairman Pontanilla and Members of the Health and Human, oh
no, Housing and Human Services Committee. My name is Jud Cunningham and
I would like to thank you for this opportunity to present on behalf of Aloha House
and Malama Family Recovery Center. And first I'd like to also thank each of you,
and those in the County Administration, who through your moral and financial
support over the past several years have enabled our two organizations to
address the needs of our citizens and families in Maui County who have fallen
victim to this insidious disease of addiction. County support for substance abuse
treatment services at Aloha House and Malama Family Recovery Center include
community partnership funds, funds designated specifically for dealing with
substance abuse, and the in-custody treatment component of the Maui Drug
Court. To give you an understanding of the nature of these programs, these
treatment programs, and what they accomplish, I've invited three of our key staff
responsible for oversight of these programs, which touch the lives of thousands
of our citizens annually, to speak.
Ed Yewel\. Ed is the Clinical Director of our Substance Abuse Treatment
Division. Ed has a Master's Degree in Marriage and Family Counseling. He's
nationally certified as a substance abuse professional, and has many years and
direct experience supervision, and management of substance abuse treatment
programs.
Anita Laviola. There's Anita ... is licensed by the State of Hawaii, both as a
clinical social worker and as a substance abuse counselor. She also has many
years and direct service supervision, and management of substance abuse, and
other treatment programs. Over the past four years, she's held the position of
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Clinical Director for Malama Na Makua A Keiki, also known as Malama Family
Recovery Center. She'll tell you more specifically what that's about.
In October 2003, one year ago, Aloha House was awarded contracts with the
Maui County Department of Housing and Human Concerns, and the Second
Circuit Judiciary to provide outpatient and in-custody treatment services for the
Maui Drug Court. Mr. Armon Tavares is with us today. An experience drug,
direct service provider, and certified substance abuse counselor at Aloha
House's Residential Program was selected for and accepted the challenge to
implement this new program as Program Director. And he's done well indeed.
Your support has enabled us to build on treatment capacity to fight the war on
substance abuse, especially the relatively new scourge of crystal
methamphetamine. Our programs are State and nationally accredited and
recognized for exemplary service for prevention and treatment of substance
abuse. We believe that Maui County is fortunate in having a critically needed
continuum of high quality services addressing this problem, which has been
consistently identified through community surveys and needs assessments as
one of the highest priorities, most pressing needs for policy makers, and the
community at large. We would like nothing more than for the substance abuse
problem to go away and put ourselves out of business. Unfortunately, history
has shown that this is not likely to occur in the near future. However, we can and
do win the war on drugs in our community. Over and over again at Aloha House
and Malama Family Recovery Center. How do we do this? We do it one child,
one adult, one family at a time. As my colleagues will point out, we have many
successes to celebrate because treatment does work, especially for those who
are motivated, but also for those who at first are fearful and reluctant to enter. A
final point, successful treatment is also prevention because successful treat ...
because when you interrupt the intergenerational cycle of substance abuse,
future generations have a greater chance of living drug free, healthy, and
productive lives. Thank you. Ed Yewell.
MR. YEWELL: Good afternoon. I'd like to thank the Committee Chairman and
Committee Members for allowing me to be here today to briefly address the
Committee. I would like to thank the County and Alice Lee specifically for your
continued support in our efforts to address drug and alcohol problems in our
community. Drug treatment over the last ten years has changed drastically.
Over 80 percent of the clients who are now admitted into the Aloha House
present themselves with co-occurring problems. Drug and alcohol problems
along with mental health problems. These two problems need to be addressed
at the same time. This means that the length of treatment and the resources
needed to treat the individual has changed drastically. Treatment providers can
no longer do talk therapy. The treatment needs to be evidence based best
practices. This includes gender specific, culturally based treatment, and family
interventions, which are all a very strong component of our treatment. Recently
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when the Aloha House and Malama were recertified by the Rehabilitation
Accreditation Commission, one of the surveyors, Mr. Thurston Smith, he's the
Vice-President of the Southeast Region of the Association for Addiction
Professionals, in the exit interview stated that our two organizations should be
recognized as leaders in the nation in evidenced based best practices. With your
efforts, you've helped us accomplish that.
Let me share with you real briefly some of the statistics that I think might interest
you. In the, in an, in the ICSP, in their Interim Care and Stabilization Program, in
the last year we served a total of 389 clients. That's a, a total bed days of 817.
Over 80 percent of the clients that came in reported as methamphetamines as
their drug of choice. Seventy-five percent of the clients that were admitted into
that level of detoxification went on to a level of treatment. And in the last year,
we've reduced the number of clients that have left against staff advice by 50
percent. Residential treatment total 6,253 bed days last year. Three hundred
and sixty-three clients received treatment in that level of treatment. Seventy
percent completed treatment and abstinence after 60-days of completion of
treatment is running between 55 and 60 percent. Our intensive outpatient: 2,542
days of treatment, 687 clients served. In closing, let me say the treatment does
work. We're overwhelmed each day at the news of the devastation that this
disease has brought to our community. Please let me remind you that, and I feel
it's important to remember that here in Maui, Maui County, we also have a very
large community of recovering people. These people are now productive
members in our community. They're employed, they're reunited with their
families, they pay taxes, and they vote. I appreciate your time. Thank you.
MR. TAVARES: Good afternoon. I'd like to take the time and thank all of you for your
support. Ms. Alice Lee, I really appreciate your support and ongoing . . .
hopefully more support in the future, yeah. But what I wanted to say is, you
know, the, the importance of the program that we're doing is obvious. I'd like to
say that the opportunity to work in, in addressing the problem of recidivism is, is
very important, and it's a burden on the entire community, right? And we're,
we're seeing that, and we're recognizing that. I like what Ms. Kong had to say to
appreciate the fact that, you know, our assessments and our treatment plans
have made a big difference in helping these people become productive people in
the community, and not go back to jail over, and over, and over again. I think this
type of program is so important. I think the population has been overlooked. I
think we've made a big difference. And I really appreciate, like I said, your time
and efforts in addressing our problem. Thanks.
MS. LAVIOLA: Hi. My name is Anita Laviola and I'm the Clinical Director at Malama
Family Recovery Center. I want to say thank you for all the support you've given
us over the last many years. We are one of two women specific treatment
programs in the State, and it's been an honor to work with the women. As our
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colleague had stated, it's not just the substance abuser herself. It's herself, and
her family, and her children. I have some numbers.
You know, we have three different programs. One of which is Baby Safe. And
that's a prevention program and the goal is to harm reduce so that Mom can start
coming to us. We can start influencing her with our education, the support, the
encouragement, the love that she gets at our house, and have a positive child at
birth that is not drug positive. You know have a really healthy positive
experience. Last year, we screened 234 women. And of those women 60
received intensive support, outreach, went to their homes, connected with other
community agencies, and gave them pretreatment services. Seventeen of them
successfully completed treatment. So, I mean that's a huge gap in numbers, but
that just shows you the range and how big that program can become. Baby Safe
is in the high schools. We go to other service agencies. We do presentations in
the community. We're at the health fairs. We try to meet women wherever we
can and get them interested in having really successful families.
Our intensive outpatient treatment program as well. It's gender specific. We're
able to make it a longer term of treatment than normal, you know, regular lOP's
that are only insurance driven. Because they're in a room only with women,
they're able to get through the drama issues that are often plague them. Shame,
embarrassment over some of the things that they've had to do to get the
substances, and what they've done to their children behind it. It's a safe forum
for them to finally express some of that. We had 50 women serviced in that
program last year.
And then our Therapeutic Living Program is one of the things that makes us
unique. The women can live with us for up to 130 days on site, in a supportive
environment. It's safe, it's sober. There's 24-hours, seven day a week support.
They're driven to programs. There's intensive case management as you can
imagine. These folks just don't have substance abuse problems. They've got a
multitude of baggage that comes with them. They reunite with a child while
they're with us - - their youngest child. This program could be much, much
bigger if we had a bigger house, and we're working on that. It's an exciting
program because you do see them change and blossom over the four months
that they're with us. Forty-one were served in that program. It only houses up to
nine folks. And then successfully completed which successful completion could
mean that they leave earlier and stay in treatment. That was 20. So, again it
doesn't sound like huge numbers, but these make a huge difference. And in that
13 children were served last year. So that's a really happy outcome.
Next week we're having an alumni party in lao Heritage Park, and we're
expecting 70 clients. And those are just the 70 that we were able to reach. We
do know of others who can't make it over 'cause maybe they've changed islands
because this wasn't feeling safe anymore to stay on this island. Substance
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abuse problem is huge here and prevention and treatment go together. One
does not exclude the other and I think part of our treatment program is relapse
prevention from day one. So prevention goes along the way, all the way through
it. I don't really know what else I can say other than really thank you so much for
all the support. And we just ... I don't know how we would function if we didn't
have the monies that we get from the County. So, thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you very much. Members, what I'm going to do is that
after each presentation I'll, I'll allow Q & A and Q & A for about 10 - 15 minutes.
So at this time, I want to thank Jud, Ed, Anita, as well as Armon for doing the
presentation for Aloha House and Malama Recovery. And at this time, I'd like to
ask the Members if you do have any questions of the members of Aloha House
and Malama, Malama Recovery? You know, at this time, we'll open up for
question for that one presenter. So, Jud if you can bring your team up so we can
ask the questions. First of all, Jud, if it's possible, could we have copies of your
presentations so that each of us can look at the statistics, and reflect back as far
as our funding to your programs, and the positive results that, you know, we've
got from that program. So, if we could have that.
MR. CUNNINGHAM: Can we get that to you in the next day or so or?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Oh, yeah, yeah, yeah. Not today, not today. Member Johnson.
COUNCLMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. Jud, thanks very much for what you do for
everyone in the community. I wanted to find out, you, you took over the program,
how long ago now was that?
MR. CUNNINGHAM: I've been there nine years.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Nine years. Okay. So, you've been doing that. But
the Drug Court, you've always had that then, you've always had that contract?
MR. CUNNINGHAM: No, no. I think the Drug Court is probably about four or five years
old.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. CUNNINGHAM: Since it's inception, and the original contractor with the Judiciary
and the County was an organization called Impact.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Right.
MR. CUNNINGHAM: And then they pulled out about a year ago. And there was an
R.F.P. put out by the Judiciary, and we bid on that successfully. And so, we
became the provider of out-patient and in-custody treatment services for the
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Maui Drug Court. The Maui Drug Court is really Barbara-Ann Keller and her staff
at the Judiciary. And then we're the purchase of services contractor for that, and
we have our offices on Main Street right across from them at the, at the old Kress
Building, where we're located.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Because I know that a lot of your programs that you
provide are generally how I am familiar with them was a lot of the, the alcohol
problems too. And we used to have some of the clients that would come to the
Youth Center that were doing their community service that were also housed by
your agency. Do you believe, with your program, it's, it's kind of you're getting
the people after they've already had the substance abuse issues? Do you find
that the children, or do you not work with the children, of these, these people that
are in your program? But do you find that the children who are kept out of that
kind of situation where they don't ever start using drugs or alcohol, do you find
it's easier to deal with once, you know, they've already taken that step, you know,
where they start taking drugs, or are you not able to correlate, you know, whether
it's better to prevent it from the beginning or whether to treat it later on?
MR. CUNNINGHAM: My guess, if you and I, I don't have anything, any, any real
research to back up, you know, what I'm gonna say. But you and I could have a
discussion about it. We probably tend to agree. You know, what happens I think
is that sometimes children grow up in environments where, there's ... it's very
adverse environment, and they're overwhelmed by it, and they end up repeating
that. You know, there's some suggestions that there's some intergenerational
genetic relationships. You know, that occur, biochemical determinates of, of, of
addiction and, and predispositions towards it and so on. But you also have
children who grow up in an adverse environment and then they go the other way.
They say no not for me. I saw that. That was miserable and I'm not gonna do
that. And, and some how that, that works for them. I also believe that our
interventions, because our interventions, are family based. When we're working
with, the adult is the primary person. We, we have staff who work with the
families because we recognize that, that alcoholism and addiction is a family
disease, and the medical model, the Western model is to isolate the illness, you
know. And so we often, what we do is isolate the patient, and say or they'll drop
'um off, and say 'eh fix this person, and then bring them back into the family, and
then we'll accept 'urn back once they're fixed. You know, once they're clean and
sober. But they're going back in to a dysfunctional family situation, which kind of
tends to support the behavior in the first place. So their chances for recidivism or
relapse are greatly enhanced.
Aloha House is also very interested in prevention. And one of the programs that
we have under a contract with the State is called "The School Base Substance
Abuse Treatment Program." So, we're in five high schools. We have counselors
in five high schools in the islands right now. And we just bid on a contract, which
we hope to get which will put us into four intermediate schools as well. A
- 11 -

HOUSING AND HUMAN SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 13, 2004

counselor, a trained counselor, in four intermediate schools. Those programs
tend to be more preventive, you know, orientation because they're, they're
intervening with kids at a much younger level, before hopefully they've had an
opportunity to develop, you know, more serious, you know, intensive level of
addiction. We also have a great project, and then we are going to be using it as
the curriculum and model for the intermediate school program if we get it. But
we've been doing this patching together funding for it from Federal, and private
grants, and other sources for some time now called the Maui Hero Project.
Some of you heard about that I know at the, at the hearings, the Budget
hearings. Some of those folks came out and talked about how wonderful that
program was and believe me it is an extremely powerful program. One child, and
it's just one child, but I know a lot of them react this way and their families do too.
It was sort of like a seventh or eighth grader said going through this program was
the best thing that ever happened to me in my life you know. And that just, that
chokes me up to hear that because we, we knew of that child, you know, and
some of the difficulties that child had in their life. And for them to have an
experience like that, that's so powerful and transforming in their life that they saw
that as, as a major changed thing in their life. It's to be part of that is, is very
exciting. You know, even on the periphery like myself. So, I hope that answers
your question.
COUNCLMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, it does because I think so many times you're
working in the field with the issues, and we're trying to fund programs. But we
really don't know where do you fund. And I mean, if it were up to me, I'd fund at
all levels. But, you know, I'm just one of many people who, you know, really is
concerned about the problem. Are you getting funding also from a Federal level?
Because I know this is really a big problem nationwide. I know we have the
family strengthening money that Lillian Koller's been really good about opening
up at the State level, but you know obviously we can't do it all at the County level.
So, how is the funding funneling through from the Federal?
MR. CUNNINGHAM: There's also a program, I forgot to mention, that Aloha House is
contracted for, for many years through the Department of Human Services. And
it's a different approach. And it's specific to Child Welfare Services. And it's
funded. All the funds are Federal funds under Title IV-B. I guess that's the
Social Security Act or, you know, I'm not sure what Title IV-B is, but it's called
Family Strengthening, Family Preservation Funds. And there's a pot of money at
the State level and many years ago Maui came together - - the community and
said, you know, our biggest problem is substance abuse. Now, they used the
money in other ways in other areas, but here it was substance abuse. So, how it
evolved over time, I won't give the whole history, but just to say how it is now, is
that if ... a Child Welfare Services worker does an investigation on a case, and
finds that there's reason to recommend family supervision, or, or even removing
the children from the home, in some cases, if drugs are involved then they will
refer to us, and we have a cadre of Master's level professionally trained people
- 12 -

HOUSING AND HUMAN SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 13, 2004

then who go out, and engage those families, and do motivational interviewing
and working with them, and working with them as a family unit, but also trying to
get those people who are addicted who need treatment into an appropriate level
of treatment. And this last Spring, we had over 200 families enrolled in that
program. In fact, ran out of money, and they kind of had to come in and bail us
out. And now we've, we've cut back quite a bit. So, we're not serving now as
many as we would like to be able to serve or as we need to be able to serve by
the report of Child Welfare Services Section. You know, because they love this
program, and they would like to see more of it. A, a huge percentage of the, the
Child Welfare cases, you know, it's like with the prisons it's 85 percent, you
know, drug-related, you know, with Child Welfare Services, drugs are involved in
a similar percentage. You know, so drugs and alcohol is like the, the insidious
element, in, in, in all of this.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: How, how many people, if you had to make an
educated guess about the percentage of people that really need help, and then
the number of people that you're actually able to help? Would you venture a
guess to see how many of those individuals you're able to actually help?
MR. CUNNINGHAM: Well, I think in that case, for example, we were serving over 200
families and we, because of the funds available, we had to drop the numbers
down to somewhere around 80 clients static, client load. And we had to drop
back to where we were only able to provide about three hours of service a
month. It needs to be much more intensive than that. And I'm really encouraged
by the whole development that Judge McNish talked about with the Family Court
Drug Court however that sorts out because the model that they're espousing is
very much a strength-based, family-centered model, that would provide for a
much higher level of intensity of working with these families. And they, they say
that they have some money to do that, probably, but not all the families that need
it, but with the families probably that they're most likely to be successful with, or
feel that they're most likely to be successful with. With our residential programs,
we run a, a constant waiting list. We did, we did pull some numbers recently for,
I don't know, you guys help me with the numbers, we pulled for, you know, the,
the State Legislature, you've heard all the talk about and seen in the paper of the
Legislature appropriated about close to $15 million, $14.7 million, for prevention
and treatment programs. I was here last fall testifying in this room, you know,
before House Senate Joint Committee on that. And they went around the State,
collected information, and as a result of that, they passed legislation, which was
vetoed, and then, and then overridden. And now there's the big discussion about
how and when the money's going to be released for prevention and treatment.
But in the course of that I've been getting calls from the Lieutenant Governor's
Office and, and from the Department of Health, you know, constantly asking okay
well what's your capacity, what's your waiting list? And we do have, I would say,
I think it's like a nine bed unfunded capacity at our, at our Residential Treatment
Center, and about three bed therapeutic living bed capacity at Malama. So, if we
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had the additional funds for that, you know, then we could bring in that many
more people. So, there is a need. It's, the need is exemplified or, or
demonstrated clearly in the waiting list of people wanting to get it. It's hard
talking about waiting list because people don't stand still. You know, it's like it's,
they're, they're not going to line up and stay there for a year. There's what we
call the, the golden opportunity. You know, it's like when somebody's motivated
and ready to go, you really need to be able to respond to them right then
because if you don't, particularly with addiction, they're very likely to, you know,
to repeat the cycle. And you may get 'em back the next time or you may never
get them back. You know, so.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Oh, I really want to thank you because I know that
we're kind of, you know, we're doing what we can, you're doing what you can,
and we can't do everything, but I really do appreciate your help.
MR. CUNNINGHAM: We're, you know, we're not, I think one thing we're here to say
today is that, I'm here to say is that, I'm extremely proud to be in a community
where a lot of different partners have stepped up and, and provide, like you guys,
and provide a financial support to a much greater extent than other, you know,
counties have done that. I think you've embarrassed the State in some cases. I
don't think we're tapping Federal dollars enough. We do ... back to your
question about Federal dollars. The Hero Project was funded with for three
years. One of the problems with Federal dollars, Alice and I were talking about
this before the meeting, is, you know, they're difficult to get, and, and once you
get 'em there's a lot of accountability for 'em, and then they stay for a short time,
and then they go away. And then the community's left with people like us who
got those grants coming back to guys like you, policy makers and decision
makers, saying hey here's this wonderful program that we created, and now how
are we going to keep it going? And you guys are going or saying well, you know,
it's priorities, and we, we understand that. But I think that all things are
considered, you know, when you look at the Community Clinic of Maui, and
M.E.O., and MCCC, and you know, the partnerships that have come together
with policy makers, and providers, and, and all the stake holders, we have
resources here that we should be very proud of as a community.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Members. Danny, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chairman, thank you. Good afternoon. I, I guess
interest levels, your, your numbers are quite impressive. Your programs are well
established. Your service, the clients you service, are they also from Molokai
and Lanai as well?
MR. CUNNINGHAM: Yeah. You want to address that?
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MR. YEWELL: Yes, we get, we get a lot of clients from Molokai and Lanai. There is an
out-patient program on Molokai, not on Lanai. So most referrals we get from
those two islands are for residential services.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. And the referrals you, you reference, these are
referrals from the Drug Court?
MR. YEWELL: Are you talking about the outer-islands?
COUNCILMEMER MATEO: Yeah.
MR. YEWELL: Not necessarily, no. No, these could be referrals that are made. It
could be somebody that's coming in on their own, or it could be somebody that's
referred from Child Welfare Services or from the Courts.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay.
MR. YEWELL: But we take any referrals, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And to follow up on your reference to the number of high
schools where counseling would be provided. The five high schools, the number
that you recognize, are, are any of those neighbor island as well?
MR. YEWELL: Ah, Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Lanai is.
MR. YEWELL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay.
MR. CUNNINGHAM: Yeah, Lanai High School is one of the five high schools that we
provide services to. And we have a, a part-time counselor who is in the schools
out there. We wish we could have a, a better job, or be able to do a better job of
reaching the students, but we're a little bit at odds with the Administration in
terms of how we access the students. And so, it's something we're working on
constantly. On Molokai, there was a request for proposal released just recently
and it was due yesterday. We had an opportunity, of course, as anybody else
did to apply to provide that service. But I believe very strongly that in, in
communities like Lanai, Hana, Molokai that if you have an organization in that
community that's wanting to stand up, and address that community need, that we
should be, and we have a lot of strengths, but we should be supporting them.
You know, we shouldn't be competing with them. And so, I actually, you know,
called a couple of service providers on, on Molokai, and said do you know that
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this R.F.P. is out? Yeah. Well, and there was some discussion about it. It's a
little overwhelming to respond to these R.F.P.'s sometimes. You know, they end
up being 80, 100 pages long with all the attachments. And pleased to say that I
think I played a roll in convincing the local provider there to, to go after the funds,
and they did put in a proposal, and we assisted them with it. So, we're very
interested, but they're, they're not going to be at a position in the near future
where they can do residential, but they'll refer people up, and then we'll work with
them to refer them back so they can receive out-patient services, and follow up in
after care in their own community.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Molina.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman. Good afternoon, Jud. Since you've
been at Aloha House, have you seen a steady increase in the number of clients
referred to you for services? And if you can share with us what I guess the age
ranges in clients that you've seen.
MR. CUNNINGHAM: Yeah, every, every year we do sort of a, you know, recap or
annual report of the number of bed, bed days of service that we provide. And,
and there has been a steady increase over the last, you know, seven, eight years
I would say. That wasn't too difficult when I first got there in the beginning
because there weren't very many being served because the financial situation
was so poorly. And people need, people who come in need to be sponsored as
they come in. And I don't mean sponsor in the 12-step community sense to
work. They need to be financially sponsored. So, there's a bed. So, we have
contracts with different organizations. For example, we have alcohol and drug
abuse division. We have a small contract with the paroling authority. We've had
relationship with MCCC since the beginning, and they have some beds there,
some therapeutic living beds for furloughees. So, when somebody comes in,
they have to be identified and determined eligible through these sources and
then brought in. We have a contract with the Adult Mental Health Division of the
State to, to provide a very limited number of bed days for people who have
serious mental illness and substance abuse disorders together. But the answer
to that is yes. Over the years, we've seen a steady increase. And, I think that,
that's not necessarily because there's - - I think on the one hand, yes, the
problem is exacerbated, but I think it's also because we've been aggressive as
an organization, and going out and getting the resources needed to serve the
need that was already there in the community that wasn't being addressed. And
as far as age range, you know, typically in the adult program, it starts at 18. I
would guess, I would guess that we're seeing. I'll look back here for this, you
know, but we're probably seeing younger and younger people coming into the
programs, you know, pushing the 18 thing, you know, for the women particularly,
but younger and younger I think is, is the trend for people to come into treatment.
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VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, thank you. And thank you for your work.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Carroll, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No, but if I could just one comment.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Sure, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I think everybody on this Council has been involved at
one time or another in not just on the Council but before we were on the Council
in drug treatment programs. And we've seen it come a long ways. And I'm really
very happy with how you're approaching it. I was in several programs that
helped with several programs, and we're on the same line working with families.
And I truly think that that's really the way to go, and I would hope that more
programs perhaps would re-evaluate the way they are approaching it and start
doing what you're doing. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Jud, Ed, Anita, and Ed, Armon, for being here this
afternoon to present an overview of your program at Aloha House. This time I'd
like to introduce, or just recognize one of my good friends out there that supports
you. Well you want to do it?
MR. CUNNINGHAM: No, I just, I forgot to do one thing. I, I'm sorry, but I really need, if
you don't mind.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Use the mike.
MR. CUNNINGHAM: Oh, sorry. I just walked back and I just realized that a very
important person is here. And, and that's the President of the Board of Aloha
House. His name is Stephen Kealoha. And also, the President of the Board of
Malama is Thelma Akita-Kealoha. No relation, but they're here for support today
for us. And let me tell, as you know, with non-profit organizations, Boards are,
are critical, and these two people are just fine examples of volunteer leadership.
They give tirelessly of their time, their free time to, to help make our organization
strong.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Jud. I, 1 do know Steve very well, and I've met
Thelma several times at the ... whenever I cut hair they out there, you know .
. . . (change tape). .. At this time, I'd like to introduce the next presenters,
Community Clinic of Maui, and with us today is Stacey Krenelka and Dee White.
MS. KRENELKA: Hi. I'm Stacey Krenelka, Director of Behavioral Health for the
Community Clinic of Maui, and I'm here instead of Dana Alonzo-Howeth, our
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wonderful Executive Director. She's not here this week. And then this is Dee
White who's our Ice Program.
MS. WHITE: Ice Project.
MS. KRENELKA: Project.
MS. WHITE: Service Coordinator.
MS. KRENELKA: Service Coordinator. Ice Project Service Coordinator. Let's see,
first I want to thank, the County Council. I also want to thank the Department of
Housing and Human Concerns for funding our program. We reach a lot of
people that normally would not get help with their substance abuse problems
because they're uninsured and don't have any funding. And so, we really
appreciate the help that we've gotten. These are the folks that we really like to
work with at the clinic, and it makes a big difference in their lives. Let's see.
Drug abuse negatively impacts the health and welfare of Maui residents, creating
family problems ranging from financial issues to domestic abuse, and resulting in
a significant burden for health care providers and local criminal justice systems.
Typically, drug users don't at first believe they have a problem, and are resistant
to treatment process. Those seeking treatment have varying needs depending
on their level and type of addiction. Most chemical dependency users face
additional challenges relating to personal circumstances such as limited coping
skills, financial problems, unemployment, or homelessness. All of these factors,
combined with limited treatment options on Maui, mean that the chemically
dependent individuals need a great deal of assistance to successfully navigate
the continuum of care.
The Community Clinic of Maui Substance Abuse Program fills the gap in the
Maui continuum of care. We're "A" Data accredited. We provide stabilization,
maintenance, extensive case management, advocacy, referrals, and follow-up,
and treatment to Community Clinic of Maui clients. Our Ice Program Service
Coordinator provides these services to any Maui County resident seeking help,
whether or not they're a client of the clinic. In addition, the Community Clinic
provides medical care and mental health services on site. And finally, chemical
dependency services are available regardless of one's insurance status or the
ability to pay at the time of service. And that's our most important thing, I think.
They don't have to be able to pay.
We now, we've received a, a, an expansion grant from the Federal Bureau of
Primary Care. And that's a mental health expansion grant where we've hired a
substance abuse therapist full-time for Lahaina. So, we're now providing
substance abuse treatment out there at our clinic, which is within the, the
Homeless Shelter, the new shelter.
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Our program utilizes an intimate setting, working with the courts, simplified,
simplified cognitive restructuring, open-ended group setting, peer monitoring, and
a reward and incentive program. Group therapy is available for women in a
separate support group. We find that's been very helpful. We work directly with
the families of the chemically dependent individuals. And the substance abuse
and behavioral health staff also help clients address life changes such as finding
housing, jobs, reconnecting with family, and changing behavior patterns.
We're very proud of the work that we've been doing. Last year, 75 percent of
substance abuse clients were abstinent at the time of discharge. Of those, 45
percent had successfully completed treatment, and 23 percent were transferred
to a higher level of treatment. During that time, the Behavioral Health staff
provided substance abuse services . . . 1,346 encounters and worked with
individuals during 2,603 contacts.
Last December, the Ice Program Service Coordinator, Dee White was awarded
the Liberty Bell Award by the Maui Bar Association, which recognizes the work of
non-lawyers who assist in the public in the legal or judicial systems. She was
honored for her work with chemically dependent clients who face legal issues.
She works with these clients to keep them abstinent and law-abiding while
awaiting trial; assists them with the judicial system by facilitating communication
with their attorneys; and if they are compliant with substance abuse treatment
goals, she advocates on their behalf with courts and/or with the parole board.
Again, we're proud of the work that we do. And we're very thankful of the
support that we receive from the County. And now this is Dee White. I also
wanted to mention that Margaret Goldberg is our new substance abuse therapist
out in Lahaina. And she's a, a clinical social worker, and will soon have her
CSAC as well.
MS. WHITE: Good afternoon. It is a pleasure to be able this last six years to have
done the Ice Project. And I want to thank you for that. The Ice Project came out
of Christina Fisher's Ice Breakers Program because there was a need for
services that were not being provided and out of that developed. At first, I started
just sort of looking at what was needed, and then developed the program that
now exist. It is a program that changes as the needs change, as certain needs
are met. We're very, very flexible.
I do three, three groups a day for one hour each. The first one is for women and
the next two are for women and men. And they're small groups because we can.
My office is eight by eight or ten by ten, I don't know. But anyway that's where
we meet.
The other thing that I do is people in the community call and say I don't know
what to do my son is using, my, my husband is using, and I refer them to Aloha
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House, to Hina Mauka, to Malama, to treatment on Oahu, wherever they can go.
And if they can't afford anything, take 'em myself. But the first choice is always
to refer them out. The other advantage of being in a community clinic setting is
that I work with the doctors. Somebody will come in, and they're homeless, and
they got this ugly sore all over their leg or whatever, I get 'em right in and we, we
work to do whatever they need. We have also, the doctors were prescribing antidepressants, but with all of the publicity lately that is a changing field. We'll see
what is going to come from that.
The other thing that we can offer is that I can work with the clients on substance
abuse, and we have the other MSW's who will do the counseling. So, we do
have other options for what we can do with the council, with the clients. We
support the individual until they can get into Drug Court. I have a couple right
now that are waiting for a slot in Drug Court. And they're sober. And they're in a
structured setting until they get in there. They come to see me four days a week
for that one hour. It's a minimum amount of treatment, but it's the way we can
serve the most people quickly.
I'm also supervising three MSW's, who are working to get their CSAC, trying to
raise the level of treatment on Maui so that there will be more qualified people.
We detox people who are not eligible for Aloha House because they're taking
OxyContin or they're taking Zanax. And then they would be eligible to get in
there or to go to KHAO. We hold a lot of people, get them clean to go, to move
into the Homeless Shelters' treatments.
We also work, the Community Clinic of Maui, works with Malama Family
treatment, and they send over a screener to work with the pregnant women, and
to get them into treatment over there. So, we take those people who don't have
any options, and we see if can't find an option and a place where they can fit in
what already exists, but in the community. I really thank all of you for the
funding. It's, it's just a really fun thing to be able to do.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Stacey. Thank you, Dee. Members, any questions
for the presenters? If not, thank you again. At this time, from MCCC, our next
presenter, we do have James Hirano.
MR. HIRANO: Good afternoon.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good afternoon.
MR. HIRANO: First of all, I want to thank the Council, Chairperson, Alice Lee. Thank
you for your support. Thank you for the privilege of having me come here today
and speak to you on behalf of what I believe is one of the most serious problems
to plague Maui County. I'm the Corrections Supervisor for MCCC, also, the
Offenders Services Section Administrator. And, basically what I do is I control
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the movements, make the recommendations for parole. I also develop and
implement the programming that is available there at MCCC. I speak firsthand of
especially the funds that the County has provided us to help with this really major
problem. And I have handed out to all the Councilmen and women, the program
Dorm 3 and 5 treatment program and how it phases. It's the first one in the State
and the only one in the State that is going on. There is no other in-house drug
treatment in the State in any other correctional facility. We've all worked
together. Throughout all these years, I've seen it develop into something that is
truly something to be modeled after, and to be proud of all the hard work that the
individual service providers, the County, all partnerships as you've heard the
testimony from the different service providers, how they refer to each other. In
other places, in other Counties in this whole State, that really doesn't happen.
That does not happen. Another thing that happens in this particular County that
is far beyond anything that, you know, that anyone else does, is a true
collaboration between State agencies, the Judiciary, Department of Public
Safety, Department of Health. You know, all these people coming together in
this one very special place, Maui County. You know, in all the years that I've
been in MCCC, and they're, they're many, probably many more than I, I care to
remember, the one thing that I do, I do advocate for is promoting public safety
'cause that's what my job's all about--it's public safety. And one of the ways that
we promote public safety is to keep, make sure that we keep the people that are
incarcerated safe from themselves, from each other, our co-workers safe, the
public safe. There are people that escape. There's no doubt about it. You've
heard it in the news, but these are things that we use and through our
programming that we have to put them out there to try to reintegrate them back
into the community. So, it is a risk we must take because the long-term public
safety goal is really the intangible. And the intangible is the police officer not
having to make another arrest. The Court not being backed up. The defense
and the prosecutor's offices not being backed up. And all those other resources
that are, you know, that are being sucked when people do these crimes. And a
lot of them, a lot of them, I would say safely, 90 percent of them, are due to this
ice epidemic at this point.
Another thing that I'd like to also point out is the other intangibles is the families.
'Cause each time that we can change an offender's behavior to promote
long-term public safety, each time we can do that, we touch not only their
families, their children, their parents, their siblings, and through them their
neighbors, and the rest of us - - the community. So, I really want to take, and I, I
know I sound very forceful, but because this is a very, very, very important issue.
And I know that prevention is important. Well this is a form of prevention. And it
is probably one of the more effective forms of prevention because it would touch
not only this generation, but the next generation, and the one following that. And
I know I didn't use my three minutes, but really I just want to really thank you
folks for all, all the support. And it's incredible. It really is incredible and I hope
that you continue to support all these agencies. Thank you.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, any questions for Mr. Hirano? Thank you, Mr. Hirano
for being here this afternoon. I know you do a lot at MCCC in, in partnering with
M.E.O. B.E.S.T. program. You know, you guys do a fantastic job along with
M.E.O. So, thank you very much for doing that. Okay, our last presenter for this
item is Christina Fisher, Ice Breakers.
MS. FISHER: It's a pleasure to be here and again I would like to thank the Committee
Chair, Joe Pontanilla, Council, Committee Members, and Alice Lee from the
Department of Housing and Human Concerns. And quite frankly, I wish this
would've been televised out of all the meetings I've been to lately. This in
particular because what you've just heard is quite remarkable. And I would just
like to say that there are two people in the room that I have been, I've had the
pleasure of working with for the last ten years. Nine years specifically with Jud
Cunningham. We've started out together. I was new in the Department of
Housing and Human Concerns, and Jud was new as the Executive Director. So
what you've seen, you've not only seen the growth in the community with the
individuals, such as ourselves, who are leading the way, but you also have seen
the tremendous growth in creating a program capacity. The other person is
Thelma Akita-Kealoha. And we started out ten years ago in prevention as grass
roots volunteers. So, I would just like to say what Jud ... to, to really expand on
what was said by Jud Cunningham and a few other people. I can see Lloyd is
here from the State. And so Lloyd I'm hoping that you have a memory that you
can convey this when you go back and share it because again this is, when I
share this, this is all factual, but we have a ten-year history. We have been
admired around the State and actually around the nation. Probably you're not
aware, but I've been serving in, in a very unusual capacity. It's been a privilege
and it's been an honor. And each year my job, job description is re-written and
re-created to, to meet the needs of, of this particular issue. So, I've worked very
closely with everybody. The partnership is crucial. So for ten years, we have
been in an epidemic for ten years. If some of you, you know those of you who've
been here, we've had hostage situations, we've had the, the rise in murders. We
don't see those days anymore and that's because of all these inter-linked
connecting partnerships. And it's just been phenomenal, phenomenal to see,
and we continue to see it day after day with the community coming together, the
grass roots, the State. And actually Maui County has lead the way that we have
been invited. I was invited two years ago to do consulting on the Big Island with
the Mayor, and Billy Kanoe, and all of those people, as they were just starting. I
actually was invited to go to the mainland as well.
So, we have actually, we don't see it this way, but we have a model program as
Jud was saying. And Rudy and I were discussing the other day, Rudy Esquer,
that Maui in so many ways has, has lead the nation. And we do have the
number one problem, but we've been working at such a deep level. And that's
what we're all talking about. We've created programs. And we have such a
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strong continuum now that each year it's being fine-tuned as a group and
individual agencies. They are leveraging funds. They're looking for Federal
funds whenever possible. So, we have really, with the mission from 1994 and
working with Alice Lee, and other Council members. When Alice came to the
table in 1997, she completely took the lid off our project. She was able to, with
... through her own experience, and her years and years in the community and
on the Council, take this to another level. So through each Administration, each
Council, for the last ten years, you've been remarkable. When we've come to
you, you've listened. I know you've experienced it. Those who are not here too,
in your own families and so have I. So many of us come out of our own
experience. So, I guess what I'd like to say to make a compelling case here for,
if there's any consideration, if there is some sort of thought about funding levels
between treatment and prevention. I would just like to be the person to, to
distinguish between the two.
Within treatment programs, there's always a prevention piece. But prevention
distinguishes itself. It is now a science-based, you know, kind of project. Just
like treatment is. And it has science behind it, research behind it. I've presented
you with a document. And actually I wanted the extras to go to my colleagues
because they don't have this document. And it's two page, it's actually four
pages. But I don't think the Council is aware of this, but I was a part of this
project, and this has to do from the, the State of Hawaii in 2000. It's been a
four-year project. For the first time, the State of Hawaii received $8.4 million in
prevention funds. And this has never happened before because the State of
Hawaii has never, ever allocated money in, in prevention. So, they submitted for
the State incentive grant. One year they were refused. They went back in again.
So, I wanted you to know that in Maui County, there are four programs that are
currently funded with Federal dollars. They were funded for three years and they
just went back in for an enhancement grant. So for three more years, they will
continue the funding. And out of the 8.4, it was distributed in 42 communities in
the State of Hawaii. Maui County had four different programs and in the second
go around Molokai did not submit in, in the first go around, they submitted in the
second. So, Molokai is receiving $150,000 from the State for their program.
And this is based on the idea of partnerships. Maui Youth and Family Services
with lao School is a partner. And also the Boys Club, Girls Clubs in three
locations all received this funding to equal about 750,000 in prevention. So this
distinguish prevention, we have many programs in Maui County that are funded
in categories of prevention. For instance, the Youth Centers. And within each
Youth Center, they all do components that have to do directly with substance
abuse. But and there's more to prevention. Oftentimes we think well probably
with everything the way it's going, and it's just growing, and it's epidemic, and
there's this big war, we need to put this money in prevention now. We think that
that's the way. It seems logical. But it's not the way. Someone mentioned, Jo
Anne mentioned continuity level funding. And, and she's correct. Because
within prevention, in the community, I also gave you what's called The
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Community Wheel. Many of us were trained on the Federal level. Thelma and I
have been trained to the center for substance abuse prevention. I've been
trained to the social policy for alcohol prevention. Many of us have the
background in the science of prevention.
Existing in our community are programs, and dollars, and sponsors, and
community members who are actually doing prevention in Maui County, and
providing these amazing programs. Prevention, it's not just education. It doesn't
mean hand out the booklets. It doesn't mean, you know, create awareness and
things like that. That's part of it. But it means, it's environmental prevention.
Now when we passed your Council, as a County passed Keoluna--Keopuolani
Park, as a alcohol, drug-free park. That's prevention. These are protective
factors in the community. Environmental protection is when we ban alcohol in
our sporting events and arenas. No more alcohol in our stadium. Environmental
prevention is when we tell our parents during soccer, baseball games, please
don't drink alcohol. Environmental prevention is also educating the community to
not drink on Super Bowl Sunday, Halloween, and attach alcohol to all those
events. Prevention is youth activities, after school activities, alternative activities.
So as a community, Maui County again, for years, you know this because you've
done so much work with the Youth Centers, M.E.O., the youth organizations,
Teens on Call. Now that's all prevention. And I am a real, my mantra has
always been since I am grass roots person, is that we can do a lot more in
prevention without spending any money. I've been a part of grass roots
movements and all of that. Just recently, A Coalition for Drug Free Hawaii, I, \
worked for them for a while several years ago, and they brought someone over,
and Jo Anne I think was there and few others, and they trained a hundred people
to go out and be educated about it. It didn't cost anything to do that.
The other thing too, Hana now has a 12, a 12-step program, seven days a week.
Now within that, that's prevention because when you bring people back into the
Hana community after they have been treated here or come from Drug Court,
and they go to a 12-step program every day, that's preventing relapse. We also
have a new methamphetamine support group. It's a 12-step program on the
West side of Lahaina. Again, it's there, \ don't know if you know, Jo Anne was
mentioning this. It's, it's a, this is a global issue. Okay. So, we have a global
epidemic. There's a global crystal methamphetamine 12-step program all set up.
And so, I, I've spoken to some of them. So, if we look at everything we have a,
we distinguish ourselves on Maui County for the continuity, the consistency, the
high quality programming, and one of the things that, that we apply here that's
very important it's, we don't apply ordinary thinking to anything that we do in Maui
County. That's why we surpass many communities, even on the mainland. But
we apply original thinking. We come up with original things. It's been a complete
honor to be working in the Department of Housing and Human Concerns with
Rudy Esquer and Alice Lee because \'11 tell you they come up with the most
innovative original thinking when it comes to projects, to meet needs, and, and
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we need that. So, I would just like to say if there's any consideration, if you need
more information, it's, I feel that often policy makers and the community do need
to be educated on the differences between prevention, intervention, and, and
treatment.
Law enforcement is, is the, the third piece. And we know what a good job they're
doing. There are no more hostage situations and all that criminal element
fatalities are way down. So, I would just like to close with saying that we have a
very vital continuum. If we were to do anything to disrupt that, to dismantle it, to
move something somewhere else, we quite possibly could, could bring it to its
knees. So, so, thank you very much. You're always alert and attentive. And I
thank you for your vision, and your leadership, and your continued support.
Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Christina. Any questions for Christina?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman. Christina, good afternoon. I think
in addition to all of the work that you have done and all the accolades that truly is
deserving. I, I was interested in the actual Ice Breakers group itself.
MS. FISHER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Because what I'm hearing is, is like the second part to
the problem. You know, what about the first part of the problem when the
neighborhoods is, is in turmoil when there's a drug house there. When the cops
don't come because they need the evidence and they're asking you the individual
take your camera out. Take their pictures. You know, put your life on the line
sort of speak, yeah, to help clear this from the neighborhoods. I think that's the
piece of the puzzle that myself, I need, because you are right. The criminals or
the, the active violence, the murders. It's no longer there. What is, what has
replaced it is the suicides. You know, so like, I don't know which is better. You
know, you know, what I'm saying because a life is gone one way or the other.
MS. FISHER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: But the fact is our community. And I'm speaking only for
myself, only Molokai. We're have a problem, we having a problem because the
community neighborhoods are complaining and nothing is being done. How do,
how did you deal with that with your group? So that we can get an idea of how
our community should best approach this problem.
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MS. FISHER: Good, I'm glad you asked that. I, I was going to start my presentation two
hours ago in a very different way. And I was going to mention Molokai. You
kind of do a chronology in going back, but so I will like, I would like to mention
that now. Again, Thelma Kealoha was there in the planning. We organized a
group of us when I was with the Coalition for Drug Free Hawaii. We organized
the first in the State - - a conference for ice awareness. One hundred sixty
people attended, and we had some people from Molokai. And I personally
sponsored someone that we all know to come over and speak. And it was Varna
Nakihei. And she came over. She just blew the lid off the whole place, inspiring
us, and uplifting us, telling her story. And she was kind of at, at, as the journey
is, she was about right here with that, but she brought back the reason I heard
about her through the coconut wire, you know, I because of the efforts that
Molokai was doing. So, I wanted to say to you that Molokai actually had one of
the first grass roots live movements. And I don't know if you remember but there
was a doctor or dentist in town, and they started putting posters all around the
community, talking about ice, and putting a stop to ice, and no to ice, and no not
here. And as far as the sign waiving movement we've seen this last year,
Molokai went out into the streets of their island and created a movement and
started having meetings. So, I would like to address what happened or what
does happen.
In, in smaller areas I think it's a blessing to be small sometimes rather than large.
But sometimes what happens is there were certain things that happened the, the
use of the drug, of course unemployment and all that, despair, hope. We saw a
lot of apathy ten years ago. And even six years ago. The community is no
longer apathetic. But I think, I, I've watched Molokai. I've been there several
times and it's, it, it is a very unique community. But the, the thing is to, to
reinvigorate that is that more people have to come forward. They need to, to
meet together, they need to coalesce around that passion and vision. And you
can turn the neighborhoods around. Thelma is a great one to talk to. And I've
seen it in other areas. Hana actually does sign waiving and they've brought the
community together. As far as the things you're talking about, you, you have to
continually work with the law enforcement as far as what you said. I still get calls
about neighborhoods, and drug activity, and who to call. But you're still small,
you just gotta just get everybody down to the park and, and start again. If, if the
community loses momentum you just have to start it again to address the things
you're talking about. But we, I still look to Molokai as inspiration. I also know
that they seem to know how they like to work best together and they ... I respect
them for this. They refused the 150,000 the first time out. As a community, they
came together, and they would've been given the money because the R.F.P.
they were chosen island. And they decided that the best practice science-based
approach did not work for Molokai. So, the second go around there was a
change in the R.F.P., and they were able to create their own program and go
back in. So, I would say that it, it needs people coming together again because,
you know, the ice epidemic has not gotten any better. We, we know that. But we
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have been able to keep managing it in a way. You know, and so Molokai I think
this needs to be original thinking.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: You know, thank you very much Christina. I'd love to
continue talking story at a later point. And also, yeah, I'd love to.
MS. FISHER: Yes, contact Thelma.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Because aside from just the initial programs and, and
you know, you know, you talk about the need for partnerships, especially with law
enforcement. But when you've got a community like ours that because we can't
afford air transportation, the heavier use right now is the, the waterways. Yeah.
MS. FISHER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And we're talking open ports. We're talking about no
inspection. We're talking about opportunities to bring anything you want into this,
into this community.
MS. FISHER: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: In addition to that, we have, we have harbor areas in the
different parts of the island as well that is very frequently used from our friends
from Oahu, and every place else, that want to bring in things to a depressed
community. And when you live in a depressed community where getting a dollar
is not that easy, the attraction, you know, of this illegal activity becomes very
enticing. So, you know, like yeah we gotta hit 'em from, from the youth in
encouraging them. We've gotta get the parents involved but you know it's not
just the families, yeah. It's the whole.
MS. FISHER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: It's the whole group together. The whole community and
that's where the challenge begins.
MS. FISHER: That's right. So, the short two-word answer to your question a few
minutes ago is the collective will.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yep, yep.
MS. FISHER: It's all about the collective will. And that means every person has to have
an awakened mind or consciousness has to be in a place that they're all in the
same place at the same time.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
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MS. FISHER: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Danny. Member Molina, any questions?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: No.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Carroll? Member Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just wanted to really give my thanks to Christina
because you've been at this for a long time. And I know when I've worked with
you at the Youth Center. I think that's where some of it begins. It's an education
process.
MS. FISHER: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Because I think so many times our youth do not know
how addictive and particularly with ice. There's been black tar heroin, and PCP,
and they sniff glue, and they do kinds of other things that while these substances
are addictive, and they can lead to other drug or substance abuse. I think that
every single person that I have spoken to has who has been through these
programs, and who has tried ice, and instantly got an addicted, they all say the
same thing. It's just unbelievable what it does to you, and what it does to your
family, and how it really is so destructive. And I think that anything that we can
do to help you get the message out and help, not only to educate the wider
community, but I think educate the kids who are facing a lot of these peer
challenges. Sometimes they feel that they're not part of the system unless they
do these kinds of things that make them part of now what's almost becoming a
majority in our, in our high schools, in our grade schools. I was shocked to learn
that now the young ages at which kids are really taking these drugs. It's
unbelievable so whatever we can do to either provide the form, and I agree with
you, that we should've televised this. And particularly when you look at the
messages that a lot of the users have and just reading the stories today of the
people that have gone through the Drug Court Program. Although I wish they
had not gone through it because that to me means they've suffered and you can
read it in their letters. There's a lot of pain there. I think that we need to get that
message out, and I would really like to see more programs that we do as a
community, both government, your leaderships, State, Federal, the families,
youth programs all coming together in a collaborative effort to get the message
out about just don't go there from the beginning. But let's once the problem has
occurred, let's deal with it as a supportive community, and a supportive family
unit, because if we don't do it the, the specter of really losing this battle, losing
generations to this disease, and to this addictive substance, it's just, it's
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something I don't even want to contemplate. So, I thank you for everything and
everyone of the people who have been so much a part of this. And I, I just, my
heart goes out to you 'cause I know it's not easy to do this day in and day out
when you sometimes feel that you're not really winning the battle. It's like our
invasive species. We're just sort of mitigating some of these impacts and I just
want to reverse that trend if there's any way that we can.
MS. FISHER: I, I think we can reverse it also through our thinking. I don't think we
have a war on drugs. And when I hear terms like war and czar and all that but
that's what creates, you know, this sensational headlines. I, I would also like to
say, which I didn't point out, that the fact that this is a continuum in motion. And
so all of the pieces that we have envisioned, and that are certainly, are in the
document from the Department of Housing and Human Concerns, and then the
founding documents for, for all of the Ice Breakers. And again I've just been
keeping, I've been the engine keeping it going, but it's all the hearts and minds of
this group. We, we really need some other pieces so that's why I'm saying that if
it's, if it's, you know, we need aftercare. We don't have that in place. So that
when all of these people that go through these programs go out into the
community, so if their treatment over here, and they go back to Molokai, they
have programs with aftercare. We need an alumni for, for, for every agency we
have. We need an alumni so that builds strength from within. They're
empowered. They can create. And it's a big prevention to relapse. So, we need
alumni, we need aftercare, and we, you know, as I mentioned the original
thinking from the Department. We have all this inked, we, we have it in motion.
And so, we would love to fulfill this mission, and to fulfill this project, and to
continue with these services. And again there, there, I just know the bringing
together of resources that, that we have and we, we'd like to do everything
possible. And I also have my greatest hope and trust is in this wheel because
there are parts of the wheel that are not as strong as others, and all we need to
do is strengthen each one of these. There's ... I was looking, I was going to
bring you the ice booklet, which is outdated but we printed 20,000 of those. And
I was ... I have the Verizon phone book. When you open the Verizon phone
book there's a little flap, and it's long and narrow. All we would need to do, I
thought how can we get these brochures into every home in Maui County? Well,
that's expensive. But if we ask Verizon to print that information on the inside flap,
and all those businesses in this wheel to pay for that, we could have this
information in every house, in every hotel in the County of Maui, and the State of
Hawaii. And that's the other thing, you know, if we could expand, and really work
in partnership to do these very small things that have very large impact. Yeah.
So, thank you. Thank you all very much.
MS. JOHNSON: One of the things that I, and I know you haven't spoken about this, but
because of the recent situation on the Weinberg property, I've kind of been
following that for a long while, and it's not just even the Weinberg property. It's
many of the homeless people that we have. They congregate. They as one of
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the people from Community Clinic pointed out. They have really so many
medical problems. Some of them drug-related. Some of them because they are
substance abusers they engage in risky behavior, which leads to other sexually
transmitted diseases, other diseases and disorders, which they continual . . .
continue to spread just to get drug money through prostitution and, you know,
other things. One of the things that I was not really aware of is the fact that when
we go, and we want to clean out, let's sayan area, and because we're getting a
lot of activity, crime, drugs, all these other things, is that there's no place for
these people to go at all. There's nothing. And because they can't go into Ka
Hale, Ka Hale A Ke Ola because of zero tolerance. We don't have an Eats and
Sheets Program, which I know we've spoken about many times. And people
generally don't want them in their community because they feel, oh we're going
to bring in this element. So, if there's anything that we can do to maybe work on,
I guess the people that are both homeless, their pets was another issue that
these people are not loved by let's say a family network because they don't have
that as a support system. They're outside of that system. So, they bring in all
these little animals that give them comfort, and all of a sudden now these areas
are just cleared because Weinberg went in there. They were cited many times
for the activities that were going on - - brush clearing, fire hazard, health hazard,
you name it. And I just was not aware that there were so many people that were
living in such, in what I consider, squalid conditions. And where do you, where
do you go? What do you do? So, if there's anything that we can do to provide
either funding or try to work with land owners or something because there's that,
there's this group of people that I feel, while they sometimes on occasion, have
access to some of this services, they don't have this network around them to
really be supportive so that they can get the help. And that's where I see, you
know, maybe anything that you can do or what we can do to kind of address this,
this one area. Or, I mean, I'm sure there's more than one, but these areas that
right now, we don't seem to have the mental health structure in place because
even some of these people, once they go off the drugs, they're wandering.
They're disoriented. So, if I can do anything, you know, I would really just even
personally. I really want us try and resolve some of these really horrific
conditions and try to find solutions, so that those people that are not able right
now to be helped with the support systems that we currently have in place,
maybe there's some way that we can kokua them.
MS. FISHER: Yeah. I just want to make a comment. Lloyd, I wanted to say that and
Jo Anne this is tied together to your comment. I was, I was hired under Linda
Lingle, who's now Governor. So, I wanted to say something and Lillian Koller
Schmidt, who, who was the Drug Court Coordinator. There, there is a, a link and
direct connection throughout the State because of the leadership of, of
everybody here, and how they've gone up to a new level to serve, and what's
going on. So, the things that you were mentioning, the, the best partners and
visionary leaders in these categories of the homeless, and the other things that
were mentioned, are Alice Lee, Lillian Koller, and the people who are leading the
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way, in the, Stephanie Aveiro, who's now with the Housing and Community
Development, all of that. Everything I'm seeing and reading in the paper to me,
I'm very optimistic that with the task force here and at the State level, everything
is coming together better than we probably ever seen it. The problem looks so
much despair the way you described it, but I'm looking at it from a, above view,
and I see that, I think for the first time, all of these agencies are working together.
I really feel we're very fortunate to have a Governor who served in Maui County,
and took her leaders from Maui County, because they have the innovative vision
and all of that. So, I'm optimistic. I'm optimistic if this new hospital, which I
support, is opened that they'll serve the underserved, and have all these things,
and what's happening on the West side for a holistic community. All of these
things are protective factors so that it hopefully will eliminate the gaps, the
barriers, and the despair of the people that you're talking about. So, again thank
you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you very much, Christina. Just a quick question. Do we
have any programs that target, like say the earlier, early age, you know, like five
to, you know, going on to high, up to 12?
MS. FISHER: Yes, and I believe Rudy. Are you coming up after me, Rudy? Rudy
Esquer ... if Rudy's going to be testifying, but from the Department of Housing
and Human Concerns with Terry Lock, Rudy Esquer, M.E.O., and the other
group working in that age group. They are developing through the Department,
a, a new program for kind of like zero to five and on up. So they're looking at
working with the population of the, the, the mothers, the parents, the birth age all
the way through to five, preschool. I believe working with some, a whole new
curriculum. So, it'll be tailored to the County and to our local children. So, yes, I
would say we have. We have some programs currently, and, we have some new
ones on the horizon.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay, fine. Thank you. Maybe at another meeting, we'll just
have that.
MS. FISHER: Okay.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you again, Christina.
MS. FISHER: You're welcome.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: At this time, I'd like to say thank you very much to all of the
presenters that were here ... (change tape) ... substance abuse, you know, we
got first hand information from you folks and going into next year's budget, I think
we have a better understanding of the problems that you face, and what is
required of us to, to make sure that, you know, programs such as yours continue
on. So again, Jud, Stacey, James, Christina, thank you for being here. Thank
- 31 -

HOUSING AND HUMAN SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 13, 2004

you very much. At this time, before we go into the next Item, I'd like to call a
five-minute break. Take it back. Let's, let's get back here at 3:15 p.m .
. . . (gavel) . ..
RECESS: 3:07 p.m.
RECONVENE: 3:19 p.m.

ITEM NO.3:

AFFORDABLE HOUSING

CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... (gavel) . .. The meeting will come to order again. Members,
the second item that we have this afternoon is HHS-3, Affordable Housing. And
today with us, we do have members of Department of Hawaiian Home Lands,
and at this time I'd like to, to introduce Mr. Mike Kane.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Micah.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Micah Kane. The Chairman of the Department of Hawaiian
Home Lands and if Micah can introduce your team members.
MR. KANE: Thank you, Chair. With me today is a, a familiar face here, Lloyd
Yonenaka.
He serves as our Communication Director for Department of
Hawaiian Home Lands. And our Project Manager under our Land Development
Division, Stewart Matsunaga, who handles and oversees all of our development
projects on this island. So, if there are technical questions that I'm not able to
address, Mr. Matsunaga will be able to answer those questions for you. You
know before you, before I get started, I'd like to recognize the information that is
before you. We have the, a copy of the PowerPoint presentation that we're
gonna go over this afternoon. A copy of our latest bi-monthly newsletter called
the Ka Nuhou, which on its face is a, kind of a, a snap shot of what I'm gonna talk
about this afternoon. An information booklet, which is the green booklet, which is
a, a packet that was given out at our informational meeting. We held an
informational meeting here on the, the island of Maui, that Chair Pontanilla
attended with Mayor Arakawa. And then a one-page Strat Plan that basically is
what I want to talk about this, this afternoon. Chair Pontanilla called and
requested that we come here, and I want to thank him for that opportunity to be
here. I think it is definitely long overdue, but appreciate this opportunity before
your Committee. What I'd like to do is just spend a few minutes in the front end
of this presentation to give you a little bit of background, and not take for granted
that everyone here understands the, the, the colorful history of our, of our
Department and, and how we came to where we're at today.
The mission of, of our Department is basically to, to manage our trust, to deliver
land to our beneficiaries in a very effective and efficient manner, and to develop
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partnerships to, to really bring about self-sufficient and healthy communities.
And a lot of the discussion that you heard earlier today are, are things that we're
redirecting our Department to so that we can be in a position to be able to
partner, to provide a lot of the services that are needed in our community. And in
many of your folks community, like Councilmember Mateo's community in
Molokai, we already have a good relationship going with the constituency to get a
lot of these services going. Our Department was, was established and founded
by a gentleman by the name of Prince Kuhio. In the early 1900's, he served ten
terms as a delegate to Congress. And in his final term, in 1920, he was able to
get Congress to establish the Hawaiian Homes Commission Act, which set aside
a little over 200,000 acres of land for the purpose of rehabilitating Native
Hawaiians. In 1920, I should say 1959, when the State of Hawaii entered
Statehood, the State of Hawaii received the Department, and now serves as the,
as the Administrator of, of our lands. So title was transferred to the State of
Hawaii, and now we serve as, as that Administrative arm. We are one of 16
departments, and the second smallest department in the State. We have offices
on every major island. An office here on this island. And we are, we have two
offices on the island of Hawaii. We're guided by a nine-member commission of
which are all appointed by the Governor. Currently, we function under a
five-appointee commission under Governor Cayetano and four appointees who
were appointed by Governor Lingle. And I can honestly say that we have worked
very well together. We've had, I think only one split vote, which was a 8-1 vote.
The Commissioners under Governor Cayetano have been a tremendous asset to
us. Also, the Commissioners under Governor Lingle. And I, I think that
partnership between Administrations have lends to a lot of the success we've
had over the last 18 months. The name of our Commissioner for the island Maui,
the County of Maui, is Mahina Martin.
A little bit about our land inventory. About a little over 31,000 acres of our, of our
inventory, of our 200,000 acres of land, resides on the island of Maui. The
majority of our lands, almost two-thirds of our property, is on the Big Island.
Unfortunately, most of our property, like Kahikinui, is very remote and very
difficult to, to develop. And as I'll talk about a little bit early, we identified that as
one of the major barriers in, in achieving some of the goals that Governor Lingle
wanted us to, to achieve. With regard to our, our waiting list, currently, we have
about 18,000 beneficiaries on, on our residential waiting list. About a third of
those applicants are what we call inactive. We're trying to make a connection.
We're trying to clean the list. The Department had difficulty in years past in, in
really managing, and keeping that list clean. And so as we proceed, we're
implementing different types of technical programs that allow us to track our, our
beneficiaries a little bit better. Estimated from a recent survey that was
concluded a, a, about a year ago, it's estimated that about 42,000 additional
potential beneficiaries reside in the State of Hawaii. It's estimated ... currently,
right now throughout the 84 years, the 84-year history of our Department, the
Department has awarded just under 6,000 leases over the 84 years. Pretty,
- 33 -

HOUSING AND HUMAN SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 13, 2004

pretty dismal number over the history of our, of our, of our Commission, but we
intend to, to make a difference over the next couple years. You know,
recognition of our Native Hawaiian housing needs. Hawaiians throughout the, the
country are recognized as having the highest rate of overcrowding. I think that's
easily to recognize and, and you go throughout our communities how, you know,
it's ranging anywhere from six to eight family members in a single household,
which really causes a, a lot of problems when we're trying to address some of the
social issues within our communities. From a conservative stand point, in order
to, to meet our overall demand of the beneficiaries who are on our list, it's
estimated that about $2 million in infrastructure and housing funds is, is needed.
And while that may sound like a very large number, you know, the way in which
we'd serve you on the information I think I'm going to share with you to, tonight,
we'll, we'll lend some credibility as to really making a big dent in, into, into the
housing needs of, of our list, and those who are, have the greatest need. Of the
people on our waiting list, about 71 percent of those families, fall in the 80
percent of median income or below. That's roughly about 9,000 families that we
can identify specifically that fall in that, that, that median income or below
bracket.
I'd like to move on to, to our Strategic Plan and just lay the foundation out for, for
our development. When the Governor convened her cabinet back in January of
2003, she convened all 16 Departments as well as the Chief Negotiator, and she
handed out a document that we've all become familiar with as the agenda for a
new beginning. And it was the Governor's hopes and dreams of and things that
she ran her campaign on when she ran for office. And we were instructed by her
to take this document back to our Departments, and to bring it to life, and to
develop a plan to carry out those initiatives that she felt were relative to your
Department. And if we were unable to, to achieve an initiative that was set forth
that was directed to us, we needed to come back with an alternative and give her
a compelling reason why. And as a result of that effort when we came back, my
Deputy Ben Henderson, and our Executive Assistant Kaulana Park, came back
to our Department, and Stewart was part of this process, and so was Lloyd, we
came back and we said okay these are the things we want to achieve. How can
you help us? And we held a series of volunteer break out sessions during the
weekends, where actually our State employees came out and said, you know,
these are the things that we can accomplish. And we came up with basically
four, four goals, very, very simple goals that, that guide us everyday when we
come into the office. And as we went through our Strategic Plan, we ... it was a
really enlightening process. We, we recognize the potential that our Department
truly has. It's larger than anyone person. It's larger than, than, than any, any
group. And as a result of that, which lead us kind of down this track of, of new
development that I think will be helpful for the State of Hawaii overall.
We put together an Advisory Board of people in the private sector that, that had
expertise that we didn't have, whether it was in development, social services,
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accounting, areas that we needed to bring expertise in because we were not
experts in all areas. Some of the members that are serving on that Advisory
Board: Stephanie Aveiro, who you folks are familiar with, has helped us on the
social service side and the housing side; Stanford Carr has helped us on the
development side along with Jeff Stone. We have people who are, who have
accounting backgrounds like Jim Pappas, who are good business leaders in the
community. And where that has helped us is we've been able to educate people
who are respected in the community, who are non-Hawaiian, who become, come
major supporters of the initiatives of our, our Strategic Plan. And that's been very
helpful.
The most public goal that we've been that you hear about in, in the community is
what we call Goal 1, which is to, to provide every beneficiary on the waiting list
an opportunity for homeownership and/or land, land stewardship. We intend to
do this in a five-year period and, and looking at the numbers prior to, to, to this
slide you kind of wonder, you know, how are you going to achieve that? And
what we did is we went out with what we call island plans and, and beneficiary
surveys, and we got information back from our people. On our waiting list not
everyone is ready or is in desire of a property now. And based on the
information we got, if we can award 6,000 awards over the next five years, we
will have given every beneficiary who desires an opportunity for that
homeownership opportunity.
I'm confident, with a lot of hard work, and
partnerships with Counties like yourself, we can achieve that. So basically as we
talk a little bit further you're gonna see the Department shifting from basically
what is classified as a pocket developer, building those communities 50 to 100
units. Waiehu Kou is a perfect example of a pocket development. I'd like to talk a
little bit more that. Shifting to more of a Master Plan Community developer. We
need to look at a, a larger parcel of land so that it can be planned out for a longer
period of time. So that organizations and partners like yourself can, can, can
come in with us. And one of the difficulties we found is that we're not telling
enough people what we're doing. And we're not giving people and organizations
opportunities to partner with us. And I think this shift to master plan communities
will, will serve a grand, grand need for us going forward.
Goal 2, which we call our self-sufficiency. I, I take that back, which is our, our
audit goal. Goals 2, 3 and 4 all funnel back to Goal 1. We will not succeed in
Goal 1 without achieving the things we want to in Goals 2, 3, and 4. Like every
State Department, we are audited by the State auditor. We were hit hard in 2002
by Marion Higa by two what they classify as conditional weaknesses and three
material weaknesses.
BaSically what we've done is we've taken a
comprehensive look at our, at, at how we manage our Department. We've
already met with Mrs. Higa on two occasions, and have done a presentation
before the Judiciary and Hawaiian Affairs Committee just to give them an idea of
the policies and procedures we're putting in place to assure that we're managing
ourselves properly. And I'm confident that we are on track right now to achieve a
- 35-

HOUSING AND HUMAN SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 13, 2004

clean audit before this Administration steps down. One of the key components
that we're measuring ourselves by is our delinquency rate. We are a lender of
last resort, and we take those families who fall in the lower median income areas.
And if they get two rejection letters, from two private institutions, we'll take them
in as a possible direct loan recipient. Our direct loan portfolio is about $50
million, at which time when we came in to the Department, it was about 41.2
percent. Since then we've set a goal of reducing that delinquency rate by five
percent a year. And over the first 12 months, we reduced it by about six percent.
What that means is that we have $2 million more of additional monies each year,
adding compoundly each year, to lend out to other beneficiaries or to move into
our Administrative account for further development. So by the time leave, we will
have created an additional roughly $8 to $10 million for our Department to either
loan or to add for more construction.
Goal 3 is our self-sufficiency goal. The Department right now receives $30
million a year from the Legislature from a land settlement. Those monies will
terminate in the year 2013. And we need to be able to leverage those dollars
today so that our Department continues to be able to function when those monies
terminate. And so we've asked our Land Management Division to put together a
business plan, a comprehensive business plan of all of our land, start to look at
our land inventory, to look at our various leases that are out there, and to start to
build a, a comprehensive, a plan of how we're gonna prepare this Department to,
to move on into perpetuity, at least on the funding side. And right now, our, our
Land Management Division manages just under 200,000 acres of land because
majority of our property sits in some type of Ag, Ag disposition. They also
manage 600 different land dispositions: general leases, rights of entries,
licenses. And so they have, they have a huge task. But it's our goal to, to
replace that 30 million by the year 2013. And currently we generate just over $8
million a year from those 600 different land dispositions. So right now we're
doing assessment of all of our current dispositions, trying to reclassify properties
that may generate a higher yield on, on income. And our Advisory Board is
playing a very key role in, in moving forward on that. There are properties on this
island that we are interested in moving into some type of commercial or light
industrial income generating activity that we would like to come back to the
County and talk to you about before we proceed. We're looking at possible
Puunene area where the, where the Humane Society currently is as a possibility
and also another property that is under due diligence. And once, once we get
those findings back, we'd like to come back to the County and discuss that with
you. But we're very confident of, of the goals we've set. We've set an eight,
eight percent income increase per year for our Department. And if we do that
over the next five years, we'll be looking at roughly about a 12, a $12 million a
year operation during this Administration's tenure.
Goal 4 is managing the trust and assuring that this trust is here to perpetuity for
generations to come. And that's where issues like the Akaka Bill comes forward,
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you'll notice the slide here. The Governor up in Washington D.C. testifying along
with me on the Akaka Bill in the Indian Affairs Committee. But what is equally as
important is the ability to convey to the statewide constituency, while fulfilling the
commitment to Native Hawaiians, is the right thing to do. And how, and why, if
we do this, it can make life better for all the people of Hawaii. It isn't just Native
Hawaiians who will benefit. If we succeed in putting 6,000 people, 6,000 families
into a homeownership opportunity, we are relieving a tremendous pressure on
the affordable housing market in every County. And I think that, that cannot be
understated. And I'm very confident if we can work together we can, we can
achieve that.
I'd like to get, get into a little bit now of our, our island overview. And I'll, I'll cover
the, the island Maui here when ... what we've done in going throughout the State
of Hawaii in holding our informational meetings is we take them through the
process by which we've made decisions. And all of our decisions have taken into
consideration input from our beneficiary groups and major landowners who are in
those communities. On the island of Maui, as I had mentioned, we have just
about 32,000 acres of land. And the beneficiary who have received leases thus
far over the history of our 84 years, there's been 619 residential leases awarded
in Maui County. And those are in communities that you're familiar with like Kula,
Waiehu Kou, Paukukalo. Those are communities that you folks are familiar with.
During our benefiCiary survey for this island and through our island, island plans,
we segmented our, our survey into, into basically seven different communities.
Out in Hana, East II, we, we call Councilmember Carroll's area. You know,
there's also East I, which we classify as the Wakiu-Keanae area. In the Central
II, which is the Puunene-Waikapu area. We have Upcountry. We have
Kahikinui. We have along the West side, Lahaina and Honokowai, Honokohai,
Hono, Honokawai. I'm sorry. And then the Central I, which, which is basically
Wailuku, Paukukalo, and Waiehu Kou. Based on the results of the survey, we
found that just about 40 percent of our beneficiaries desired to live up in the Kula
area. In the East side, it's about seven percent. South side, it's just about two
percent. On the West end, it's just about 15 percent. And in our largest demand
is in Central, which is where our land holdings are the smallest, is, is about 40
percent. And so that's kind of the, the spread of, of where our beneficiaries
WOUld, would like to live. And so what we've tried to do, to the extent we could,
was to either acquire or direct our developments in accordance with, with, with
the demands of our beneficiaries. And I think on this island we've, we've done a
pretty good job in, in being able to, to mirror those, those desires. The
Department has tried to mirror our demands by meeting, awarding property, in a
way that compliments what the desires of our beneficiaries are.
And so we've classified our awards in basically four components. Turnkey,
which is a, let me just say, a turnkey, improved vacant lot, rural awards and a
new type of award we call undivided interest. Turnkey lots are, are the lots that
you see out in Waiehu Kou that Everett Dowling has done for us. He's done a
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fantastic job in, in Communities I and II. And we have some, some projects that
I'm going talk about a little bit later. But basically a turnkey lot is, is a developer
built lot or self-help project. It's a County Code, below ground infrastructure,
typical Brady Bunch community that we're, that we're, that we're familiar with.
The improved vacant lot award is, is, is an award that allows our beneficiary to
build his or her own home. We have a lot of beneficiaries that have that desire,
but again it's built to County standards where roads, electrical, and water are, are
at the County standard. You'll see later that what we try to do is mix in, in our
future development, the improved vacant lots along with our turnkey, so that you
don't see these vacant subdivisions as we've seen up in Waiohuli.
,
Our third type of award is what we classify our rural lot award and it tends to be
more ... lots that we'll start to see out in Wakiu area, Councilmember Carroll,
where the lots are larger, a more type of rural life style. I mean the last thing we
want to do is attempt to try and suburbanize all of our Hawaiian people. As a
Hawaiian trust, we feel that we have a fiduciary responsibility to provide
homeownership opportunities that continue to sustain a cultural identity. And I
think, you know, when we get out into the Wakiu area, you'll start to see, you
know, that type of development that compliments, and isn't bringing suburbia into
Hana, or attempting to bring Hana people into suburban Central Maui. And so,
we're trying to take those, those things into consideration as we move forward.
The final type of award, which will take me a little bit more time to, to, to explain,
is what we call an undivided interest. And this, this, this award is really what it
does is just bringing the award process to the beginning of the development.
And so, it provides opportunities for those who otherwise would not have the
opportunity to receive a lease. And I give you an example. It sets, it sets a
parcel of land with a group of beneficiaries tied to that land as an undivided
interest beneficiary. It allows that beneficiary to, to, to receive a lease, to
succeed a lease, and to transfer a lease. And so it preserves a beneficiary's
right, while simultaneously, participating in the development process. They have
full lessee rights. Again, successorships, they can rescind and go back to the
list, and again they have transfer, transfer rights. At... on by the most
developments what will happen, and any development that this Administration
undertakes, it will be built out in phases. So those ... what it allows us to do is it
gets into a one and one relationship to start to overcome the barriers that these
specific families have. And it'll ... what it will do is it'll take away the empty
subdivision phenomenon because until these families are capable, meaning
cleaning up their credit, addressing family issues, whether they're social or
finanCial, it allows us to, to engage in that relationship to get them into a
homeownership opportunity. Set up IDA accounts, look at alternative funding
mechanisms, whether it's grants or loans. So allows us to be more creative, and
it allows us to build to fit as opposed to fit to build. And I think it's gonna really
end up being a, a real good award vehicle for, for many families. It's not for all
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families, but what, what differs from previous acceleration efforts because people
tried to classify this award and in, in previous acceleration efforts, like Keokea, is
that no undivided interest development will be given out to our beneficiaries
without specific funding tied to it. The only difference again is that the award
portion is at the front end of the development. And those families who prepare
will go on in, in the, in the, the initial phases of that development. And at the time
the award is given out, the seven-year exemption, and the 99-year lease starts
off again.
I'd like to now get into some of our Maui projects. I'd like to talk about our
existing projects, and you'll see that shift going from existing to projected
projects. Take us our first to Kula project that was, was completed in 2001. We
have 34 vacant lots that were brought back into our inventory return from
beneficiaries. And what we've done is, we've sent out an R.F.P. identifying 21 of
those lots for those families who are 80 percent of median income. They have
already been identified, and we are already moving into the house construction
phase right now. That cost the Department about $2.4 million to, to get into, into
that point.
Kula Res Lots II, which is a 96-unit subdivision, it too will ... we're looking at a
possible improved vacant lot with primarily a lot of self-help up in that area. It's
half-acre lots. It will be completed in the beginning of 2006, and we're looking at
a late 2005-2006 award schedule. And that is a $7 mil/ion commitment for that
subdivision.
Moving on to our Keokea Subdivision, which was part of a 1985 acceleration
effort that the Department did not fulfill. We felt very strongly that in order for us
to move forward on new subdivisions, we needed to fulfill past commitments, and
that ... this is really the priority project for us on this, on this island. And Keokea
is a 68, a farm lot subdivision. They're two-acre lots. It's gonna cost the
Department about $17 million. When we came on board, we pulled this project
back to redesign it in the hopes of being able to reduce the per lot cost. It was
estimated to be at about $350,000 per lot. So in redesigning that community, we
designed a adjacent community that would bring down the lot cost. That project,
we're very excited about moving forward with. And the Administration has been
very helpful in accelerating the design and approvals of that project.
Waiohuli, which is adjacent to Keokea, is the next project that I'd like to talk
about. What we did in the design portion of this subdivision is we brought a
water line through the middle of the subdivision that is allowing us to develop that
middle section, which we're classifying as Waiohuli. That in it of itself will provide
opportunity for 320 new homes, which will be baSically turnkey and improved
vacant lot awards up there. They're gonna be 20,000 square foot lots. And
we're looking at a late 2004, early 2005 undivided interest award. It's gonna be
built over four phases that will break ground in late, in early 2006, and built over
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four phases being completed, and again in 2009. That cost will be about $18
million for the Department. As you can see in those phases, under the undivided
interest, we'd be taking 80 families out of that pool of undivided interest, and
putting them on, on the land in a homeownership opportunity. So, we're really
excited about that. Right now we're going through cultural assessments and
environmental issues right now but, but very excited about the progress we're
making.
We've also committed to two additional projects. One that is already under
construction in the Central Region under Everett Dowling. Waiehu Kou III, which
is a 115 turnkey units, as well as improved vacant lots. I think there's 34 vacant
self-help units that are being awarded there. Is that correct, Stewart? Thirtyeight. Thirty-eight units. That is allowing us to really hit the top of, of the list.
Those families who've been waiting for 30 - 40 years, and you know, we did the
ground breaking there. It was really emotional for us to see Kupunas who've
been waiting for so long getting into a homeownership opportunity. House
construction started in 2004 and is moving very well there. We recently finalized
the negotiations of a, a, of a fourth phase, which is going to be 95 units. Eightythree turnkey and 12 self-help. They're gonna be basically 8,000 square foot
lots, street, water, and utilities will be in. Proposed house construction, we're
looking at the middle of 2005, and this is a cost commitment of about $12 million
to the Department. You know, Everett will tell you that we just closed the
negotiating. And he'll tell you that we've been . . . it was pretty, pretty intense
negotiations with him. But really at the end of the day, he's done a lot of good for
our, for our community, and has gone out and attracted grant monies that will
really go to bringing down the cost of our homes. We recently, due to his help,
received about a half a million dollars in grant money that will go to these, these
95 families that will buy down each home by about $9,000 per lot. And that was
done without any, any work of the Department. And while he and I may not
agree on all fronts, you know, he's done a lot of good work us, on, on this project,
and we really, really appreciate that.
Moving on to Lei'ali'i. This is something that has stimulated a little bit of
controversy in your community. I have been communicating with Councilmember
Johnson on this issue and some of the concerns that were raised there. But the
Villages of Lei'ali'i was a, part of a four property acquisition by the Department of
Hawaiian Homelands, from the HCDCH, and will provide throughout the State of
Hawaii over 3,000 units of homeownership opportunities throughout the State for
Native Hawaiians. In the Villages of Lei'ali'i, you folks are very familiar about this
Master Plan Community proposed for two elementary schools, a golf course,
commercial area, churches, day cares, and parks. Department of Hawaiian
Lands took on basically two villages. The State invested about 41 million dollars
in, in off-site and on-site infrastructure that sat fallow for, for more than ten years.
And it was a very, very sad situation. And the Governor felt strongly that, you
know, if we could convince OHA, as well as the Land Board, that you know, we
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could move these projects forward, that it would be a good thing for the
Department to look at acquiring, or transferring these properties. And so, we did
take on Village 1A and 1B. 1A is a 104-unit subdivision. Total acres is about 25
acres. The lots range from 5,000 to 12,000 square feet. As you know, the pads
are there. We're gonna have to go in and reassess the, the, the on-site
infrastructure, and Stewart is in the process of doing that. But that acquisition
cost us about $10 million amortized over a 15-year period throughout the entire
acquisition of four properties. Final acquisition has been completed. A lot of you
folks have seen the coverage on, on that acquisition. Award schedule, we're
looking at early, late 2004, and early 2005. And we will be targeting again those
families in the 80 percent of median income or below. And so because the Maui
list basically mirrors our Statewide list, about 71 percent of the families we will be
serving will be in that median income and below area.
I'd like to just give you a summary of, of, of what, what our plans are and award
schedule is over the next three years. Our existing projects, which are smaller
projects, again we have Kula Res Lot 1, 34-units, $2.4 million in improved
vacant lot awards, but will be, where actually 21 of those units, of those units we
are building for low income families. Waiehu Kou III, a 115-units, about $9
million of turnkey, majority turnkey, and a few improved vacant lots. Keokea,
which is a 68-unit farm lot subdivision, $17 million again Ag awards.
Then shifting to our projected projects. Our new projects, which you'll recognize
as a, a little larger, and shifting towards those Master Plan Community concepts.
Waiohuli, which is a 320-unit subdivision, about 19 million undivided interest.
Kula Res Lots II, 96-units, $7 million commitment. Lei'ali'i 1A, 104-units, and
Waiehu Kou IV, 95-units. And so that gives us a commitment over the next three
years of 832-units for this County, exceeding what the Department has been able
to do over the history of, of our trust in the residential arena. And as $77 million
commitment of funds that we do have available and that are not expecting from
any other funding source. As part of the process what we're doing is trying to
identify other means of funding. We've been able to establish a Memorandum of
Agreement with the United States Department of Ag, which is allowing us to
attract additional funding. I recently came back from a series of meetings
with ... Under Secretary, I should say Deputy Secretary Mosley of the United
States Department of Ag, where we walked through eight applications, of that will
be worth some where between $18 to $20 million to the Department, which I'm
pretty confident of our ability to get it. We're going to have to work through some
obstacles, but with the help of our local USDA, I feel very confident of our ability
to, to get that.
You know, we as a result of, of these efforts, we've taken our projects out on the
road. And you know any time you do that, you're, you're putting yourself out
there and committing to it. And you know I, I feel very strongly of our ability to
meet these commitments. You know, when we, we're out there before the, the
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community on the Maui ... Kekaulike presentation, you know, you're bringing
peoples hopes and dreams up. And you know everyday when we come into
work, you know, I'm reminded by those hopes. And you know, as someone who
indirectly received Homestead opportunities, my father was a homesteader, my
grandfather was a homesteader, you know, and I sit here in position now well,
well we may qualify or be able to get as a successor, we don't need it. And I
hope to take that out, you know, into the community and, and really spread that.
But really the shift that I'm most excited about is that shift towards master plan
communities. It will allow us to lay a foundation to attract partnerships:
Kamehameha Schools, Weinberg, the County, the State. We need to be in a
position where people want to do business with us. And the . . . in one final
closing, you know, the barriers, the two barriers that were identified in our survey
was issue of time and the issue of money. And both we can overcome. We
cannot expect our families to make a decision that, that is going to impact their
lives forever in a three-month period. And that's what we were doing. And that's
why 60 percent of our families, who were offered an award, declined an award
more than one time. And, you know, in order for us to overcome the financial
situations, we need to engage earlier. So right now, we're telling them, okay
we're gonna award these lots in the next three months, but we're gonna award
these lots in the next three years. And so now for those of you who need to
prepare, you know, we need to engage in that relationship now. And it's, it's
been going well. It's been going very well. We have our challenges, but it's
going very well. And I'd like to thank, you know, this, this County because we
started here because we felt that the pass, path of least resistance would be
here. And it's proven to be that way so far. So on behalf of our beneficiaries and
our Department, I'd like to thank you for that support and for that opportunity to
speak today, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Micah. Members, do you have any questions that
you'd like to ask the, the Department of Hawaiian Home Lands that are, and, and
their representatives here. Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And, and I know, you know, that we've had some little
problems on Lei'ali'i, but I think that overall, the feedback that I'm getting is that
people have to put everything into perspective, and it seems that some of the
initial objections are, they're being mitigated by, you know, by many of the
Hawaiian people. I guess who already feel that there's enough dissention, and
so you sometimes you have to do those things. But I have, I really applaud you
for, you know, trying to at least work through and do what you can because what
you do isn't easy. So, I thank you. One of the things that I wanted to ask and
perhaps it's Stewart, I think with the infrastructure. It was pointed out to me that
there were two wells on the Villages of Lei'ali'i site, but they didn't have pumps
installed. What would be your intent to utilizing those two wells? Because I
know that we have sewage capacity in West Maui, but again water is a really
sticky issue. And what is your intent as far as using those Wells?
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MR. KANE: Stewart.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Either for irrigation or potable?
MR. MATSUNAGA: Okay, we're actually looking into the situation on those Wells
because they're, they are not on Hawaiian Home Lands.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Oh.
MR. MATSUNAGA: And, we understand they were, they were drilled but not, not
outfitted with pumps, and they were used, I think, in one emergency situation.
But, so we have staff who are looking into that. For Phase 1A, we have some, I
think, pretty good assurance that water is going to be available. We'll be
submitting our reservation very shortly for the 104 lots. And then our Planning
Office is looking into the, the situation of the, the other two Wells, and how we
work with Water Department. And we've started discussions with staff here
already on that.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I really, really appreciate that because I know that it
cost. You know, what was that? Forty-one million dollars, I think just in the cost
of the infrastructure alone. And I'm assuming that the drilling of those Wells was
part of that so. Anything, even if it's used on a temporary basis for irrigation, or
other things. Have you been able to actually get to the point where you've been
able to assess the, I guess, the deterioration of the existing infrastructure with the
piping and, you know, some of the underground wiring?
MR. MATSUNAGA: Thank you. On, on that we had a consultant go out to the site with
Maui County Public Works staff. And so, we actually have the original plans
being reviewed by various Departments as we speak. And in fact, I spoke with
Water Department this morning to try to get that moved along so we have a
better assessment on what we need to do to bring whatever infrastructure up to
a, a possible current, current code. We know that the laterals were that were
used at that point in time do not meet current standard. We have some
indication that we need to look at the sewer lines to ensure that there's no
sagging and, in, in there so that those infrastructure elements can be hopefully
accepted by the County for, for maintenance. So, yeah, we've started the
process and, you know, hopefully we can get, get that moved along so that we
can, you know, move on with the actual house construction.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Right. And, and what is your, your target? That, you
know, I guess what kind of projected ground breaking date, if you will, for the first
house?
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MR. MATSUNAGA: We were hoping if we can get information on the, on the standards,
and what we need to upgrade, we would like to possibly package it with the
house construction so it can be done simultaneously, and be more effective and
efficient in, in moving the schedule along. Hopefully, early 2005 is, is what we'll
like to look at.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, I really, really appreciate that.
property has sat there for so long so.

I know the

MR. MATSUNAGA: I, I think the, the barrier will be the level of on-site cost that, that
we're gonna have bear due to the reconstruction of those, off, on-site pipings.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Will you be able to cross-shift any of that onto the
people, like in other words, if let's say they're going from mortgage or whatever,
and the cost of the infrastructure is that gonna be borne just by you, or will it be
passed along to the people that will be doing the construction?
MR. MATSUNAGA:
We, we haven't, we haven't made that assessment yet.
Traditionally, on and off site is a cost that is borne by the Department, and not
passed on to our beneficiaries. This is kind of a unique situation that we're
gonna have to assess independently. But really that has been the reason why
the Department has been able to hit a socio-demographic group that, that we've
been able to help, and it's because we don't pass on those land and
infrastructure costs to our beneficiaries.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And I appreciate that. And, you know, along with
infrastructure, I go to another subject, and this is just in general. I, it was a while
ago, and I may have spoken, I think it was to Lloyd perhaps, or maybe it was to
you, Micah, in regard to people that already are on existing DHHL Land, and they
want to add perhaps to their existing structure, but now with our new fire codes
and some of our metering requirements, pressure, everything else, some of the
individuals were, because they are on DHHL Land, and because they have to
comply with County Codes, they're running into a case where they don't have
sufficient, maybe cash to pay for those larger meters or whatever it is and of
course it's not their land, so how are you approaching that problem?
MR. KANE: Yeah, I'd like to address that on, on a Statewide basis 'cause that's
happening in, in, on every island. And what we're doing as, as, as we've shifted.
We're, we've, we're gonna be basically in 12 to 15 Master Plan Communities,
when, when we leave office, whether it's two years or six years. They're gonna
be those communities that have been developed already, like Waiehu Kou and
Paukukalo, where there's issues like you're talking about. We need to go back
into those communities and we be, we need to be able to conceptualize what are
the issues that we need to overcome to make those communities whole. And so,
we're doing that simultaneously. And that, that needs to be done in every
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community. And unfortunately in, in, in the County of Maui we're, we're seeing
that more prevalent right now. Whether its water pressure, sewer connection,
but we have that situation in Keokaha as well. And so, you know, rather than just
isolating you're specific issue what our Planning Department is doing is going
back and assessing each of those subdivisions, and what is it that we need to do
to make that community whole. In some cases, its land acquisition. So there's
park space. Like Waiehu Kou, for example, you got four separate communities
that were developed independently, which is probably from a Master Plan
Community concept. Not the best way to approach it. So now, we need to go
back in there and build community around it. And we're going to look at
alternatives. So there will be a lot of attention put to that.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, I really am glad that you're using that kind of broad
brush approach because I think that really, I, I recognize that this was not going
to be an isolated incident too because if it was happening in one area with
several families, it had to be happening probably Statewide, or at least
Countywide, 'cause I know I got calls from Molokai. I got calls also from Central,
or I guess it was in Paukukalo, and you know, in other areas. So, it was all over.
MR. KANE: I think, I think what will happen and the situation that I'd, I'd like to see this
Department be left in is that the next Chairman come in and he's got his, his got
his plans there already. The, the, the track is there and the, the destination is, is,
is there. It's just the matter of, of carrying out the next step. And I think what
happens 'cause we all function in political windows. We look at that four-year
period, and we say okay what do I gotta get done? And, and then that's
something I live with every, everyday when I come to work. You know, what am I
gonna tell the constituency that we, that we've accomplished. And it's gonna
have to be done in that, that context. You know, it's gonna have to be in a way
where, when we leave, we can say you know what, this Department is managed
efficiently, it's financially sound, and it's development progress is gonna be clear
forever. And I think we can accomplish that. And I think the, the, the people of
the State will appreciate that.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And, and I think to just from your presentation, Micah,
I, I'm very appreciative of the approach that you're taking. It's a very methodical,
very well organized. It's a, it's a conceptual, I guess model that is really good.
Because whether it's your Administration, or future Administration, if the model
works, if the procedures that you put in place to actually continuously question,
and help reassess your Strategic Plan, I think that's where the benefit really
comes in because when I look at this it's really helpful for me to then apply that
in, in ,other areas to a lot of other projects, and the way we approach problem
solving too. One final question, and that is, because we've all looked at Smart
Growth Concept, and I know that the traditional concept is okay cookie cutter up
everything, you got your 10,000 square foot lot, and some of the concepts that
I've heard you speak about or at least were presented today ... (change tape) . ..
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like commercialization, small communities, small town fields, serving the needs
of that little enclave that you really are trying to build a community in and now the
problem you just outlined, which is well we have to come in and overlay this stuff,
and now correct some of the problems, or acquire different land. How are you
going to utilize perhaps some of the Smart Growth Concept, and clustering, or
building around a core, are you gonna integrate any of that in the process that
you're trying to deal with?
MR. KANE: You know what's ironic about a lot the Smart Growth Concepts that you're
hearing talked about now. It's really the Ahupua'a concept. To live, work, play,
and for us learn. Our communities, if there's one thing that's consistent
throughout our 30 plus communities throughout the State of Hawaii, is that the
majority of our schools, nearly 80 percent of our schools are in corrective action.
And if you look at those non-profits that have capitalized on the charter school
movement, it's been the Hawaiian communities. It's because the system doesn't
work for, for our people. And you're not gonna educate a kid in Hawaii Kai, the
same way you're gonna educate a kid up in Kula. It's just different. Or, Molokai
or Haiku, or, or Wakiu. It's, it's just different. And, I think, what we'd like to see
is, as part of that, is providing those cultural opportunities within the community.
So, you know, to me it's just following the Ahupua 'a concept. The Hawaiians
had it right. Maybe not in, it wasn't in, in 21 st, or 22 nd century type of thinking.
But the concepts were the same. To live, to work, to play, to learn, all in the
same place. And really that's been our guideline. And as I'm learning a lot of the
concepts that Smart Growth is brining up are concepts that were back in the, the
late 40's and 50's of, of having the Mom and Pop store. And it's real interesting.
And I think some of the, the planners that we've retained who have, have that
historical background, and you know are bringing that to, to venture the cycle of,
of, of development in schemes. You know, it comes and goes, but really what
we're trying to do is, is take, take the best of both eras. But our guidance is
gonna be from a very cultural standpoint.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: You know, I, I really appreciate that for all of you
because I think that some of the benefits that can be gained are really also
economic because then if you can provide opportunities in mix use, mix kinds of
communities. I think that the people will really have a sense of ownership where
your corner grocer, or if you have a little snack shop, or whatever it is, it will be
somebody that's from within that community.
So you create economic
opportunities and I know that, that was kind of the concept that was spoken
about on the Honokowai land. It's difficult to do that in Lei, Lei'ali'i. You can't
because you're just, it's already split up. But I, I really would hope that you could
do that and then also by clustering some of the housing, you can compress the
infrastructure so that it's really more cost effective to for what you're delivering.
But thank you. I really appreciate it.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Jo Anne. I, I'd just like to add my two cents in
regards to the Smart Growth Concept. And, I, I think the plantation over here,
Maui Land and Pine, as well as A&B. You know, they, they had the concept as
far as Smart Growth because like you mention everything was planned. Like for
instance, you know, I come from Puunene, you know, I, I lived in Puunene. The
working place is right there. We had shops. We had medical facilities that was
provided by the plantation. So, yeah, you're right. Member Molina.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Good afternoon, Mr. Kane
and gentlemen. Thank you for coming here. Well from looking at this
presentation today, it seems like there's going to be a light at the end of the
tunnel for many, many people. And it was ironic today, we had a presentation
done on a substance abuse programs. And, I guess one of the defects of, of a
lot of our young people getting into, you know, this type of a negative activities is
because of the lack of hope, and there's a lot of despair out there. But now upon
hearing what's on line in future, I think we'll really rejuvenate a lot of our people
and, and you know, maybe reduce the activities, negative activities that are going
on. So, it was very, very inspiring to hear. Of particular interest for me is the
Upcountry region, and seeing all the projected projects coming up there. And, I, I
think it's great. In, in the especially in the Kula area though, you have a lot of a,
it's a very vocal community, especially when it comes to issues of traffic and
water. And I'm glad to hear that you're looking at, you know, implementing the
Smart Growth Concept. Sort of, I guess learning from history and implementing
that. Now, you mentioned earlier, as far as the, the Lei'ali'i Project. You're
gonna, I guess, individually look at I guess maybe cost sharing in terms of
addressing infrastructure concerns with the traffic and the water. Of course,
water is always a big issue in Upcountry MauL We h~ve its yearly droughts.
How are you, in, in that region, how are you folks addressing that? I guess in
working with whoever you're gonna develop a partnership with this, in terms of
the, say the Keokea-Waiohuli Project?
MR. KANE: Well, the Keokea-Waohuli Project is a project that we will bear the total
infrastructure cost of. That is a roughly a $17 to $18 million cost commitment by
the Department. We work very closely with the Association. Tasha Kama has,
has been our point of contact as well as Mr. and Mrs. Newhouse. When I first
came on board, the first six meetings, now regardless of where those meetings
were at, they came. And they reminded me every meeting. You know, this is a
commitment. You need to fulfill. And, you know, I tell you when they come out
every time it sinks in. And so that's something. And when I, when I said that's
our number one project. That's our number one project in the State of Hawaii--is
to get that commitment fulfilled. In terms of the Smart Growth Concepts and
traffic issues, you know, we're working through those every single day. And it's
requiring us to address those in parallel efforts to plan and, and, and
communicate on almost a, a daily basis. Stewart has spent a tremendous
amount of time on this island communicating with our beneficiaries, with adjacent
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landowners, Haleakala Ranch, Mr. Stluka, as well as other land owners up in the
region that we've met with already. What I'd like to do because that is a very ...
it's going to be a very dynamic area for us, is maybe come in and speak with you,
and sit down, and just go over more from a scheduling standpoint, and obstacles
that we've that we're starting to, to, to start to feel. And just kind of work that,
work that out with you. That'd be very helpful for us, if you, if you would be.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Sure, would be more than happy.
MR. KANE: And then, and then, I think we can start to address more specific issues.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Right, right. And now, one, one more thing I found real
interesting in your magazine. You have Sandwich Isle Communications involved
with I guess with laying the cable and providing the phone service. We have in
one of our Committees a telecommunications bill of which Sandwich Isles
Communication was very interested in, but for whatever reason it's been sitting
there for the last two years now. So, this, they will be the phone service provider
for all, as well all the future projects as well?
MR. KANE: That, that is correct. That's correct. They're operating off a significant rural
utilities loan that was initiated some time ago. Long before our Administration
came on board that is basically bringing communication to very rural
communities. The cost is ... the repayment is being borne by the fees that are
passed on to our beneficiaries. But there is language within the license that
restricts the SIC from charging our beneficiaries more than what the market,
market rate is for a normal constituent. So, what, what we need to do is we need
to get out in front of their development. Because the Department was, was, was
kind of struggling along, I think, in previous years, what we're trying to do is
coordinate our construction a lot closer with them. And, and what will happen,
you'll see is, when they dig a ditch to, to drop a cable, we'll be able to drop
electrical and water with it. And hopefully, we'll be able to drop our, our
development cost. 'Cause a lot of the cost that you've, you've seen there are,
are very conservative numbers. And if we can start to coordinate, we'll be able to
reallocate funds for future developments.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
Thank you, Chairman.

Thank you again for your presentation.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you. And, and thank you very much for
providing us this opportunity to hear Hawaiian Homes. This has been a real
exciting opportunity for us. Because Micah, this is a, this is a real exciting day for
the Hawaiian community. To hear the projects that are coming on. And it will
even be a better celebration when ground is broken for all of these projects.
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You, you kind of embarked on a real ambitious schedule with, you know, three
years, 800 plus homes, to provide that kind of opportunity for the Hawaiian
community. You mentioned some of your partners. I didn't hear OHA being,
being mentioned as a partner. Is, is that an inclusion?
MR. KANE: Yes. OHA, we have developed a, a very good relationship with the Office
of Hawaiian Affairs. Chair Apoliona, under her leadership, was, has been very
helpful in helping us to: 1) communicate with our beneficiaries on, on what we
call go forward, which is, you know, perpetuate into trust and coordinating with
them on the Akaka Bill. And those efforts, you know, we're looking at, at projects
in the future that we might be able to partner with to possibly provide
opportunities on adjacent lands where we would share infrastructure that might
help perhaps those Native Hawaiians who are less than 50 percent. There's
been some discussion in that arena, but you know it takes leadership, and Chair
Apoliona has, has, is definitely providing that. And we have a really good
working relationship together.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Oh, good. Then my other, you know, like request would
be, not, not right now, but you can probably just forward it to me. I'd like to see
what's being planned for Molokai as well.
MR. KANE: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And then thirdly, may, maybe just to help me understand.
This particular time some of the Homesteaders can sell their leases to
individuals. What, what will that, how will that affect these projects?
MR. KANE: Yeah, what Councilmember Mateo is talking about is, is what we would
classify as just a transfer. You know, it's an arena that the Department and
Commission has stayed away from because it's viewed as a slippery slope. You
know once you start to regulate the transfer of leases, you start to, you know,
infringe a lot of restrictions on our beneficiaries, which we're trying to be very
sensitive about. But a lot of situations out there are, are being, are causing some
abuse with that lack of regulation over, over these leases. And so, you know, we
are contemplating and I have met with Governor Lingle about the possibility of
trying to build some protection, especially over those leases that the State has
come in, and have subsidized, and bought down these, these projects, you know.
We had a situation in Kapolei on one of our self-help homes on a beneficiary who
was, who was already putting up his property before sale before it was even
completed. And he was listing it at, you know, a significant amount money and I
called him. Called that person. It was a cell number, and he wouldn't give me
his name, you know, once he found out who it was. So, he did realize that it's
wrong. And so while we want to move in that direction, it's gonna be moved very
cautiously. But again, we don't regulate the cost or financial transaction that may
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occur between one beneficiary to the next. It's merely a, a escrow transaction of
moving the property over from one beneficiary to the other.
With regard to Molokai. You know, that, that is a, a unique island. You know
because our first homestead is there, was there, as you know, and, you know,
the water, the water issues that surfaced during those early years. It's part of a
beneficiary's gene pool now. And, you know, you can hold a community meeting
in Molokai and get ten people. But if you're at a water meeting, you're gonna get
500. And, and so, you know, I've gone through this learning curve of really
starting to understand that community, and the sensitivity to those issues, and
trying to bring, you know, whatever resources we can to address those. We've,
and it's not ironic that our first project on that island is the replacement of a water
line. You know, which was our first grant that was approved by USDA, a
$2.4 million grant in loan. You know, a lot of the people there, Glen Teves folks,
you know, been helpful for us and being liaisons into the community. But we are,
are right now under a what we call an Island Plan Review. We've retained Group
70 that is in your community now meeting with people in your community about
beneficiaries and landowners. Looking at the infrastructure needs. In most
communities, when we're going through an island, we look at the undeveloped
land. But in the case of Molokai, we're looking at the, the redevelopment of lands
'cause we have beneficiaries as you know that have large Ag leases that would
like to subdivide, but there isn't the infrastructure to, to, to work those
subdivisions in, and so we're trying to work through what, what that might be. I'm
real interested to say what the consultants and the community come up with,
which we anticipate will be completed, Stewart, next, next few months possibly?
Yeah. I think, I think it's like three to four months where we should see a draft of
the Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Well, again, again, thank you very much for this
opportunity and, you know, at, like they would say back home. Pau talk, let's
move.
MR. KANE: I've heard that before.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Mateo. Member Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. And thank you for coming. The
community has been dealing with Hawaiian Homes since before Hawaiian
Homes had land in Hana. We tried to do a land swap back in 1972. But first of
all up at Kula. I'd been working with Maui Contractor's Association and others
that project up there. There have been quite a few abuses about contractors
taking advantage of some of the older people up there. And you have only one
inspector that is not on island. That is something that I really like you to look into.
Our people are really being abused by some of the more unethical people up
there, and that's something that I really hope that, and I'd like to meet with you
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some other time, not at this meeting, to get into this. But I have documentation.
And I was hoping that through the system we have with the County that we could
work some of this out, but it's not happening. I don't know if we can correct some
of the things now, but at least for the future we really need to, to look at some of
the, our poor people, especially the older people. Some are really being taken
advantaged of up there. And I'd like to meet with you on that.
MR. KANE: And that, I WOUld, I would love to, to meet with you, Councilmember. And,
what, what Councilmember Carroll is talking about is that has happened on a lot
of our accelerated awards with regard to vacant, vacant units. The Department
has, doesn't have a, a direct relationship with these beneficiaries. So, they're
free to go out and negotiate with these contractors, who a lot of times may be
unlicensed, uninsured, don't have proper, you know, expertise, and have taken
some of our beneficiaries for a ride. And going forward, we can stop that from
happening because the funding source is tied to the lease. And so, we can do
background checks on the contractors, help them to, to select, and to build that
financing component into that.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: A truly heartbreaking cause it's mostly the older
people that are being taken advantage of.
MR. KANE: Yeah, and it's a time consuming issue to address. And so it's, you know,
whether it's 500 homes or one home in this situation. I mean, it, it takes a lot of,
a lot of hand holding.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: The other thing is we're very happy that you're being
as responsive as you are, as you are to the individual communities. I can assure
you that 30-40 years ago, it was not so. It was a very different organization at
that time. And we're very pleased with your working with the individual
communities to address their needs. And just very briefly, in Hana, we have real
concerns. If you put a 50-unit subdivision over there and opened it up, we have
probably five people or six people who would qualify right now. And every five
years or so, we probably have five or six people that really needed homes
because subdivision that the Ranch did before took care of a big number of
Hawaiian people, and now a lot of people are going to be in the new subdivision
that self-help that the new owners of the Ranch are doing. So, it's taken a lot of
Hawaiian people out that would ordinarily be going for Hawaiian Homes. But we
do have a steady need for Hawaiian people for homes, but it is a small number
over a long period of time. But what we're worried about is if you put a large
subdivision inside, and this is the answer that I've gotten from some of your
people, that it's more economically viable to make a 50-house subdivision, and
do the infrastructure. However, we worry that if you do that, to fill that up, there
are a lot of people especially older people that would love to come to Hana.
Alright. The way our people are, we'll have them come to Hana. They'll be my
age or older. Alright. The only way they can come to Hana is if they're retired.
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There's no jobs. Who are they gonna bring with them? Just like me. Our
mo'opunas. The social aspects of it would be disastrous. You would overload
our schools. You would overload our whole system. We wouldn't be able to
handle it. You'd change our community forever. So, I'm hoping that even though
it might not be ... you, you talk about empty subdivisions. In Hana's case, if you
want to do the infrastructure ahead of time, an empty subdivision wouldn't be bad
if it was done over homes who were leased over a period of time. And this is one
of the things we really would like to sit down and work with you on.
MR. KANE: Sure. That most definitely. And, I, I am somewhat familiar with some of
the issues as I have ohana in, in Hana. The Pescaia ohana. And so, you know,
and I hear it from them, you know, while, while there are specific needs. It's, you
know, not too much now. . .. (laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: You know what, you hit it right on the nail.
MR. KANE: But I, I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Not too much now.
MR. KANE: I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: But anyway, we would really like, we really want the
services, and we don't want what happened before. Before we tried to work with
Hawaiian Homes on this. It was supposed to be a land swap on Wakiu, at the
back part, with some land over here. I believe that was Kahiki . . . it was
Hawaiian Homes Land, and Kahikinui to the State land, which is behind Wakiu,
and when we tried to negotiate with that, they just said that, they literally told us
take it or leave it. Like I said it was a different organization at that time. Well, we
left it. And I'm very happy that we have you to work with today.
MR. KANE: Yeah. We have similar hairdos that's why, yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you.
MR. KANE: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: I, I have a few questions, Micah, in regards to Keokea, your two
acre lots. Is, is farming a requirement of, for people that lease those lots?
MR. KANE: We're in the process of reviewing our, our Ag leases right now, which is
gonna start to redefine what those requirements are. Currently, it, it is required
that a level of, of Ag activity occur. But its subsistence activity is what we're
looking for. I don't think it's, how is it articulated in our lease? Do, do you know
the language, Stewart? With regard to Ag, Ag awards.
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MR. MATSUNAGA: On the Ag leases, there's anything that's, that's specific to say that
you need to conduct a certain activity. Just states occupancy and use of, you
know, part of the property. And we've had, you know, intensive uses, as well as,
very extensive types of uses. And, and it really depends upon the, the land area
that you're trying to work. And that land in Keokea is difficult. It's, you know, it's,
it's rocky, and right now, the, the water use is, is, is very restricted. So, I think we
gotta, you know, look at those things and I think that's what the Chairman is
saying. We gotta really look at that and how, and how it relates back to the, the
land area to make it most effective.
MR. KANE: You know, Chair, I think I misstated. It isn't, there is no Ag activity
requirement, but there is a, a living requirement, just as on all of our residential
leases.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. And just to comment on, you know, what you said
earlier regarding Hawaiians with less than 50 percent blood quantum. That the
Department is now looking at what, what they can do for those people. I got a
question here regards to, is it possible to lease Department of Hawaiian Home
Lands from the, from the Department? In other words, if the County would like to
lease some land from the Department to create some of this affordable housing.
MR. KANE: It's a possibility. And, and just so that, you know, my comments are clear
with regard to those who are 50 percent and below. It could only work on say
there, if it was adjacent lands that were not in our land inventory, or perhaps we
could oversize a sewer treatment facility, or water lines, to compliment what is
happening on the adjacent community. We couldn't spend trust funds on that
non-beneficiary group. Under, however, under our general lease guidelines,
under our Land Management Division, we are allowed to engage in general
leases of up to 65 years where in for example in, in Kapolei we have a rent with
the opportunity to buy, which is a general lease to a developer that it was able to
get tax credit dollars to us so that we could have a low income rental housing.
And theoretically, that could possibly happen, you know, on, on a situation that I
think you're alluding to. It, you're walking on some, some pretty sensitive - CHAIR PONTANILLA: Right, right.
MR. KANE: Areas though when you start doing that because we have such a, such a
need in our current, current list. It'd be very difficult.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah. And, I'm happy to hear that the 832 units that's going to
be coming up in the next three years. It, it would relieve pressure here on Maui
somewhat. Members, do you have anymore questions for the Director? If not,
I'd, I'd like to thank you, Micah, along with Lloyd and Stewart for being here this
afternoon. It was very informative as far as what's going to happen on Maui with
- 53-

HOUSING AND HUMAN SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 13, 2004

the Department in providing homes to the Hawaiian people, and we really
appreciate you for being here. Members, do you have any announcements to
make? If not, the Chair would like to recommend that we defer both items. If
there's no objections. Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR PONTANILLA:
(gavel) . ..

ADJOURN:

If there's no other questions, this meeting is adjourned ...

4:30 p.m.

APPROVED:

Transcribed by: Delfey Fernandez

hhs:min:041013:df
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